The City of Santa Fe **TOURISM Santa Fe (TSF)**

REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS (RFP)

Advertising Agency of Record Contract for TOURISM Santa Fe



RFP# 23/49/P

RFP Release Date: March 10, 2023

Proposal Due Date: April 6, 2023

ELECTRONIC-ONLY PROPOSAL SUBMISSION

CoSF Version 6 3.31.2022

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I. INTRO	DUCTION	5
A.	PURPOSE OF THIS REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS	5
В.	BACKGROUND INFORMATION	
С.	SCOPE OF PROCUREMENT	
D.	PROCUREMENT MANAGER	
Ε.	PROPOSAL SUBMISSION	
F.	DEFINITION OF TERMINOLOGY	
G.	PROCUREMENT LIBRARY	
	WWW.SANTAFE.ORG/INDUSTRY/RFP II. CONDITIONS GOVERNING THE PROCUREMENT	
	EQUENCE OF EVENTS	
	XPLANATION OF EVENTS	
1.	Issue RFP	
2.	Acknowledgement of Receipt Form	
3.	Deadline to Submit Written Questions	
4.	Response to Written Questions	
5.	Submission of Proposal	
6.	Proposal Evaluation	
7.	Selection of Finalists	
8.	Best and Final Offers	13
9.	Oral Presentations	
10.	Finalize Contractual Agreements	13
11.	Contract Awards	
12.	Protest Deadline	
C. (GENERAL REQUIREMENTS	14
1.	Acceptance of Conditions Governing the Procurement	14
2.	Incurring Cost	14
3.	Prime Contractor Responsibility	14
4.	Subcontractors/Consent	14
5.	Amended Proposals	
6.	Offeror's Rights to Withdraw Proposal	15
<i>7</i> .	Proposal Offer Firm	15
8.	Disclosure of Proposal Contents	15
9.	No Obligation	16
10.	Termination	16
11.	Sufficient Appropriation	16
12.	Legal Review	16
13.	Governing Law	16
14.	Basis for Proposal	16
15.	Contract Terms and Conditions	16
16.	Offeror's Terms and Conditions	17
<i>17</i> .	Contract Deviations	17
18.	Offeror Qualifications	17
19.	Right to Waive Minor Irregularities	17
20.	Change in Contractor Representatives	17
21.	Notice of Penalties	18
22.	Department Rights	
23.	Right to Publish	18
24.	Ownership of Proposals	18

	25.	Confidentiality	18
	26.		
	27.	·	
	28.		
	29.		
	30.	•	
	31.		
III. I	RESPO	ONSE FORMAT AND ORGANIZATION	
,	۸.	NUMBER OF RESPONSES	22
ı	3.	NUMBER OF COPIES	22
	1.	ELECTRONIC SUBMISSION ONLY Responses	22
(C.	PROPOSAL FORMAT	23
	1.	Proposal Content and Organization	23
IV.	SPECI	FICATIONS	24
,		DETAILED SCOPE OF WORK	
ı	3.	TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS	26
	1.	Organizational Experience	
	2.	Organizational References	26
	3.	Mandatory Specification	27
	4.	Desirable Specification	28
(2.	BUSINESS SPECIFICATIONS	28
	1.	Financial Stability	28
	2.	Letter of Transmittal Form	28
	3.	Campaign Contribution Disclosure Form	
	4.	Oral Presentation	29
	5.	Cost	
	6.	Local Preference	29
٧. ا	EVAL	JATION	30
-	۹.	EVALUATION POINT SUMMARY	30
ı	3.	EVALUATION FACTORS	30
	1.	B.1 Organizational Experience (See Table 1)	30
	2.	B.2 Organizational References (See Table 1)	30
	3.	B.3 Mandatory Specifications	31
	4.	B.5 Desirable Specifications	31
	5.	C.1 Financial Stability (See Table 1)	31
	6.	C.2 Letter of Transmittal (See Table 1)	32
	<i>7</i> .	C.3 Campaign Contribution Disclosure Form (See Table 1)	32
	8.	C.4 Oral Presentation (See Table 1)	32
	9.	C.5 Cost (See Table 1)	32
	10.	C.7. Local Preferences	32
(2.	EVALUATION PROCESS	33
APF	PENDI	X A	34
ACŀ	NOW	/LEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT FORM	34
APF	PENDI	Х В	36
CAI	ИΡΑΙ	GN CONTRIBUTION DISCLOSURE FORM	36
APF	PENDI	x c	40
	T DE	SDONICE FORM	40

APPENDIX D	42
LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL FORM	42
APPENDIX E	44
ORGANIZATIONAL REFERENCE QUESTIONNAIRE	44
APPENDIX F	48
NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT	48
APPENDIX G	50
CONFLICT OF INTEREST	50
APPENDIX H	
LIVING WAGE ORDINANCE	52
APPENDIX I	54
DRAFT CONTRACT	54

I. INTRODUCTION

A. PURPOSE OF THIS REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS

The purpose of the Request for Proposal (RFP) is to solicit sealed proposals to establish a contract through competitive negotiations for the procurement of a qualified, full-service advertising agency to provide comprehensive brand strategy, campaign development, and integrated paid media advertising and destination marketing services, to build brand awareness and drive destination visitation to Santa Fe, New Mexico.

B. BACKGROUND INFORMATION

TOURISM Santa Fe Background:

The mission of TOURISM Santa Fe (TSF) is to provide the promotion of economic development through tourism by positioning Santa Fe, New Mexico as a destination offering travelers world-class contemporary amenities in an authentic, beautiful, culturally, and historically significant setting. Santa Fe has a strong and unique value proposition for its visitors. The goals of TSF, through its branding and paid media efforts is to continue to build awareness of Santa Fe as a premier travel destination to a diverse demographic and to promote Santa Fe as a "one of a kind" destination—inspiring visitors to come explore and discover why Santa Fe is 'The City Different.'

TSF, a department of the City of Santa Fe (City), is a government agency dedicated to the promotion of Santa Fe, New Mexico as a multi-season tourist destination. The selected agency will demonstrate a deep understanding and strategic perspective on how to motivate travelers to choose Santa Fe over key competitors. With strong funding, TSF is well positioned to increase the competitiveness of its marketing, group sales, and event initiatives, resulting in increased hotel occupancy and new visitors.

The current brand platform statement captures the overarching vision for Santa Fe:

"We're a place that knows who we are and who we're for. Santa Fe offers visitors a full sensory adventure that's not only unique to each individual, but also changes with each and every visit. It satisfies the soul and spurs a transformation that comes from self-reflection, introspection, and digging in deeper."

Santa Fe History & Overview:

In the early 1900s "The City Beautiful" movement was sweeping the nation. Cities everywhere were redesigning their buildings and beautifying their architecture in order to draw new residents and tourists alike. But while all this was happening, the local leaders in Santa Fe were passing laws to protect their historic adobe architecture and preserve their multicultural landscape. So instead of joining "The City Beautiful" movement, the leaders proudly went against the grain and declared Santa Fe as "The City Different."

Now, over a century later, the city still lives up to that tagline at every turn—in the experiences, oddities, and attractions you simply won't find anywhere else.

Santa Fe, New Mexico is a world class destination. Visitors to Santa Fe and the region have a particular appreciation for visual & performing arts, culture, history, unique cuisine, outdoor activities, rest and relaxation and world class shopping.

Current Marketing Strategy:

The key marketing goal of TSF is to increase visitation and spending in Santa Fe, which is measured by occupancy, average daily rate (ADR), revenue per available room (RevPAR), and sales tax revenues. We currently use STR and Rocky Mountain Lodging to measure occupancy, ADR and RevPAR before and after bookings, and City reporting for lodger's tax revenues.

Occupancy is impacted by visitation of groups to Santa Fe, such as associations, corporate groups, Social, Military, Education, Religious, and Fraternal groups (SMERF) and weddings. TSF employs a group of sales team who drive that side of the business. The marketing team, and therefore the Agency of Record (AOR), supports group business by running targeted campaigns to drive leads. Approximately 5% of our media budget is typically allocated to groups messaging and channels.

Key audiences, markets and messages were developed in 2019 and have been adapted to the changing market. We are looking for a partner who will assess and refine our targets.

Leisure Demographics:

- Adults 25-75, mostly 35+
- Average household income: \$157,163
- Family make-up varies by market

Leisure Travel Spending:

• Most likely to spend \$3K-\$7K in one year on travel

Leisure Audiences: Movers & Shakers, Networked Neighbors, Upper Crust, Winner's Circle, Gray Power, Money & Brains, Country Squires, Young Digerati, Connected Bohemians

Leisure Travel Markets:

Dallas-Ft. Worth, Houston, Austin (new in summer 2022), Los Angeles, Phoenix, Denver, Colorado Springs

Groups Audiences:

Meeting planners, wedding planners, Associations, Corporate groups & incentive travel, SMERF

Groups Markets:

All markets above, with an emphasis on Denver, Texas, California, Chicago and Washington, D.C.

Key Messages: Brand Platform is "The City Different" and remains the foundation of all marketing messaging.

In-house marketing initiatives include collateral, local marketing campaigns, website management, social media, photography, email marketing, stakeholder/partner relations, and group sales marketing support.

C. SCOPE OF PROCUREMENT

TSF seeks a well-qualified, full-service advertising agency to provide comprehensive integrated advertising and marketing services to further build on The City Different brand in order to drive domestic travel. The chosen agency may be required to work with the existing campaign as they develop a new campaign that supports the Brand.

This scope includes creative development, production, trafficking/distribution, and media placement. Target markets include prioritized domestic fly markets, regional drive markets, and in-state travelers (Please see

Scope of Work, Section IV, of this document for detail on these markets). Marketing mix to include both traditional and new media elements, such as, but not limited to print, television, out of home, digital display, online video, digital native content, paid social, event, strategic marketing partnerships, and experiential marketing. No specific medium is considered mandatory.

Website development and Public Relations are NOT within the scope of this RFP.

The resulting contract will be a single award.

This procurement will result in a contractual agreement between two parties that will not exceed four (4) years; the procurement may ONLY be used by those two parties exclusively.

D. PROCUREMENT MANAGER

TSF has assigned a Procurement Manager who is responsible for the conduct of this procurement whose name, telephone number, and e-mail address are listed below:

Name: Katalina Gallegos, Procurement Manager

Telephone: (505) 955-6220

1. **Any inquiries or requests** regarding this procurement should be submitted, in writing, to the Procurement Manager <u>AND</u> the Central Purchasing Office at the following emails:

Procurement Manager: kxgallegos@santafenm.gov

Central Purchasing Office: purchasing RFP@santafenm.gov

Offerors may contact <u>ONLY</u> the Procurement Manager and the Central Purchasing Office regarding this procurement. Other city employees or Evaluation Committee members do not have the authority to respond on behalf of the Procurement Manager.

2. Protests of the solicitation or award must be submitted in writing to the Protest Manager identified in Section II.B.12. As a Protest Manager has been named in this Request for Proposals, pursuant to §13-1-172, NMSA 1978 and Procurement Manual Section Y, ONLY protests delivered directly to the Protest Manager in writing and in a timely fashion will be considered to have been submitted properly and in accordance with statute, rule and this Request for Proposals. Protests submitted or delivered to the Procurement Manager will NOT be considered properly submitted.

E. PROPOSAL SUBMISSION

Submissions of all proposals must be accomplished via email to: purchasing_RFP@santafenm.gov.

F. DEFINITION OF TERMINOLOGY

This section contains definitions of terms used throughout this procurement document, including appropriate abbreviations:

1. "Authorized Purchaser" means an individual authorized by a Participating Entity to place orders against this contract.

- 2. "Award" means the final execution of the contract document.
- 3. "Business Hours" means 8:00 AM thru 5:00 PM MST/MDT, whichever is in effect on the date given.
- 4. "Central Purchasing Office" means the office responsible for the control of procurement of items of tangible personable property, services or construction.
- 5. "Chief Procurement Officer" means that person within the Central Purchasing Office who is responsible for the control of procurement of items of tangible personable property, services or construction.
- 6. "City" means the City of Santa Fe, New Mexico which in the procurement context may act through the Finance Director, City Manager, or Governing Body.
- 7. "Close of Business" means 5:00 PM Mountain Standard or Daylight Time, whichever is in use at that time.
- 8. "Confidential" means confidential financial information concerning Offeror's organization and data that qualifies as a trade secret in accordance with the Uniform Trade Secrets Act §§57-3-A-1 through 57-3A-7, NMSA 1978,. The following items may <u>not</u> be labelled as confidential: Offeror's submitted Cost response, Staff/Personnel Resumes/Bios (excluding personal information such as personal telephone numbers and/or home addresses), and other submitted data that is <u>not</u> confidential financial information or that qualifies under the Uniform Trade Secrets Act.
- 9. "Contract" means any agreement for the procurement of items of tangible personal property, services or construction.
- 10. "Contractor" means any business having a contract with the City of Santa Fe.
- 11. "Department" means the Requesting Department sponsoring this Procurement.
- 12. "**Determination**" means the written documentation of a decision of a procurement officer including findings of fact required to support a decision. A determination becomes part of the procurement file to which it pertains.
- 13. "**Desirable**" the terms "may," "can," "should," "preferably," or "prefers" identify a desirable or discretionary item or factor.
- 14. "Electronic Submission" means a successful submittal of Offeror's proposal.
- 15. "Electronic Version/Copy" means a digital form consisting of text, images or both readable on computers or other electronic devices. The electronic version/copy can only be emailed.
- 16. "Evaluation Committee" means a body appointed to perform the evaluation of Offerors' proposals.
- 17. "Evaluation Committee Report" means a report prepared by the Procurement Manager and the Evaluation Committee to support the Committee's recommendation for contract award. It will contain scores and written evaluations of all responsive Offeror proposals.

- 18. "**Final Award**" means, in the context of this Request for Proposals and all its attendant documents, that point at which the final required signature on the contract(s) resulting from the procurement has been affixed to the contract(s) thus making it fully executed.
- 19. "**Finalist**" means an Offeror who meets all the mandatory specifications of this Request for Proposals and whose score on evaluation factors is sufficiently high to merit further consideration by the Evaluation Committee.
- 20. "Hourly Rate" means the proposed fully loaded maximum hourly rates that include travel, per diem, fringe benefits and any overhead costs for contractor personnel, as well as subcontractor personnel if appropriate.
- 21. "Mandatory" the terms "must," "shall" "will," "is required", or "are required", identify a mandatory item or factor. Failure to meet a mandatory item or factor may result in the rejection of the Offeror's proposal.
- 22. "Minor Irregularities" means anything in the proposal that does not affect the price, quality and/or quantity, or any other mandatory requirement.
- 23. "Offeror" is any person, corporation, or partnership who chooses to submit a proposal.
- 24. "**Procurement Manager**" means any person or designee authorized by the Requesting Department to facilitate the procurement and or administer the contract(s)s.
- 25. "**Project**" means a temporary process undertaken to solve a well-defined goal or objective with clearly defined start and end times, a set of clearly defined tasks, and a budget. The project terminates once the project scope is achieved and project acceptance is given by the project executive sponsor.
- 26. "**Redacted**" means a version/copy of the Offeror's proposal with the information considered proprietary or confidential (as defined by §§57-3A-1 to 57-3A-7, NMSA 1978 and summarized herein and outlined in Section II.C.8 of this RFP) blacked-out <u>BUT NOT</u> omitted or removed.
- 27. "Request for Proposals (RFP)" means all documents, including those attached or incorporated by reference, used for soliciting proposals.
- 28. "Requesting Department" means the City Department responsible for overseeing the work or delivery of tangible personal property by a contractor.
- 29. "**Responsible Offeror**" means an Offeror who submits a responsive proposal and who has furnished, when required, information and data to prove that his financial resources, production or service facilities, personnel, service reputation and experience are adequate to make satisfactory delivery of the services, or items of tangible personal property described in the proposal.
- 30. "**Responsive Offer**" or means an offer which conforms in all material respects to the requirements set forth in the request for proposals. Material respects of a request for proposals include, but are not limited to price, quality, quantity or delivery requirements.
- 31. "Sealed" means, in terms of a non-electronic submission, that the proposal is enclosed in a package which is completely fastened in such a way that nothing can be added or removed. Open packages submitted will not be accepted except for packages that may have been damaged by the delivery service itself. The City of Santa Fe reserves the right, however, to accept or reject packages where

there may have been damage done by the delivery service itself. Whether a package has been damaged by the delivery service or left unfastened and should or should not be accepted is a determination to be made by the City's Chief Procurement Officer. By submitting a proposal, the Offeror agrees to and concurs with this process and accepts the determination of the Chief Procurement Officer in such cases.

- 32. "**Staff**" means any individual who is a full-time, part-time, or an independently contracted employee with the Offerors' company.
- 33. "State (the State)" means the State of New Mexico.
- 34. "Statement of Concurrence" means an affirmative statement from the Offeror to the required specification agreeing to comply and concur with the stated requirement(s). This statement shall be included in Offerors proposal. (E.g. "We concur", "Understands and Complies", "Comply," "Will Comply if Applicable," etc.)
- 35. "Unredacted" means a version/copy of the proposal containing all complete information; including any that the Offeror would otherwise consider confidential, such copy for use only for the purposes of evaluation.
- 36. "Written" means typewritten on standard 8 ½ x 11 inch paper. Larger paper is permissible for charts, spreadsheets, etc.

G. PROCUREMENT LIBRARY

A procurement library has been established. Offerors are encouraged to review the material contained in the Procurement Library by selecting the link provided in the electronic version of this document through your own internet connection. The library contains information listed below:

Electronic version of RFP, Questions & Answers, RFP Amendments, etc. https://www.santafenm.gov/bids rfps

Other relevant links:

https://www.santafe.org/industry/rfp

II. CONDITIONS GOVERNING THE PROCUREMENT

This section of the RFP contains the schedule of events, the descriptions of each event, and the conditions governing this procurement.

A. SEQUENCE OF EVENTS

The City's Central Purchasing Office and the Procurement Manager will make every effort to adhere to the following schedule:

Action	Responsible Party	Due Dates
1. Issue RFP	Central Purchasing Office	March 10, 2023
2. Acknowledgement of Receipt Form	Potential Offerors	March 20, 2023
3. Deadline to submit Written Questions	Potential Offerors	March 22, 2023
4. Response to Written Questions	Procurement Manager	March 24, 2023
5. Submission of Proposal	Potential Offerors	April 6, 2023
6.* Proposal Evaluation	Evaluation Committee	April 11, 2023
7.* Selection of Finalists	Evaluation Committee	April 19, 2023
8.* Best and Final Offers	Finalist Offerors	April 21, 2023
9. * Oral Presentation(s)	Finalist Offerors	April 26, 2023
10.* Finalize Contractual	Requesting	
Agreements	Department/Finalist	April 28, 2023
	Offerors	
11.* Contract Awards	Requesting	
	Department/ Finalist	May 8, 2023
	Offerors	
12.* Protest Deadline	Central Purchasing	+15 days from Notice of
	Office	Award.

^{*}Dates indicated in Events 6 through 12 are estimates only, and may be subject to change without necessitating an amendment to the RFP.

B. EXPLANATION OF EVENTS

The following paragraphs describe the activities listed in the Sequence of Events shown in Section II.A., above.

1. Issue RFP

This RFP is being issued on behalf of The City Tourism Department on the date indicated in Section II.A, Sequence of Events.

2. Acknowledgement of Receipt Form

Potential Offerors may e-mail the Acknowledgement of Receipt Form (APPENDIX A), to the Central Purchasing Office at Purchasing RFP@santafenm.gov, to have their organization placed on

the procurement Distribution List. The form must be returned to the Central Purchasing Office by 5:00 pm MST/ MDT on the date indicated in Section II.A, Sequence of Events.

The procurement distribution list will be used for the distribution of written responses to questions, and/or any amendments to the RFP. Failure to return the Acknowledgement of Receipt Form does not prohibit potential Offerors from submitting a response to this RFP. However, by not returning the Acknowledgement of Receipt Form, the potential Offeror's representative shall not be included on the distribution list and will be solely responsible for obtaining from the Procurement Library (Section I.G.) responses to written questions and any amendments to the RFP.

3. Deadline to Submit Written Questions

Potential Offerors may submit written questions to the Central Purchasing Office and the Procurement Manager as to the intent or clarity of this RFP until 5:00pm MST/MDT on the date indicated in Section II.A, Sequence of Events. All written questions must be addressed to the Central Purchasing Office and the Procurement Manager as declared in Section I.D. Questions shall be clearly labeled and shall cite the Section(s) in the RFP or other document which form the basis of the question.

4. Response to Written Questions

Written responses to the written questions will be provided via e-mail, on or before the date indicated in Section II.A, Sequence of Events, to all potential Offerors who timely submitted an Acknowledgement of Receipt Form (Section II.B.2 and APPENDIX A).

An electronic version of the Questions and Answers will be posted to: https://www.santafenm.gov/bids_rfps

5. Submission of Proposal

At this time, only <u>electronic</u> proposal submission is allowed. <u>Do not</u> submit hard copies until further notice.

ALL OFFEROR PROPOSALS MUST BE RECEIVED FOR REVIEW AND EVALUATION BY THE CENTRAL PURCHASING OFFICE VIA EMAIL AT <u>Purchasing RFP@santafenm.gov</u> NO LATER THAN <u>3:00 PM</u> MST/MDT ON THE DATE INDICATED IN SECTION II.A, SEQUENCE OF EVENTS.

PROPOSALS RECEIVED AFTER THIS DEADLINE WILL NOT BE ACCEPTED. The date and time of receipt will be recorded on each proposal.

Proposals must be submitted electronically through email until further notice. Refer to Section III.B.1 for instructions. Proposals submitted by facsimile will not be accepted.

A log will be kept of the names of all Offeror organizations that submitted proposals. Pursuant to §13-1-116, NMSA 1978, the contents of proposals shall not be disclosed to competing potential Offerors during the negotiation process. The negotiation process is deemed to be in effect until the contract is awarded pursuant to this Request for Proposals. Awarded in this context means the final required City of Santa Fe signatures on the contract(s) resulting from the procurement has been obtained.

6. Proposal Evaluation

An Evaluation Committee will perform the evaluation of proposals. This process will take place as indicated in Section II.A, Sequence of Events, depending upon the number of proposals received. During this time, the Central Purchasing Office or/and the Procurement Manager may initiate discussions with Offerors who submit responsive or potentially responsive proposals for the purpose of clarifying aspects of the proposals. However, proposals may be accepted and evaluated without such discussion. Discussions SHALL NOT be initiated by the Offerors.

7. Selection of Finalists

The Evaluation Committee will select, and the Procurement Manager will notify the finalist Offerors as per schedule Section II.A, Sequence of Events or as soon as possible thereafter. A schedule for Oral Presentation, if any, will be determined at this time. Finalists will be comprised of the three (3) Offerors receiving the highest cumulative scores in the following Sections: Section IV.B.1 Organizational Experience, Section IV.B.2 Organizational References and Section IV.B.3 Mandatory Specifications.

8. Best and Final Offers

Finalist Offerors may be asked to submit revisions to their proposals for the purpose of obtaining best and final offers by as per schedule Section II. A., Sequence of Events or as soon as possible. Best and final offers may also be clarified and amended at finalist Offeror's oral presentation.

9. Oral Presentations

Finalist Offerors, as selected per Section II.B.7 above, may be required to conduct an oral presentation at a venue to be determined as per schedule Section II.A., Sequence of Events, or as soon as possible thereafter. If oral presentations are held, Finalist Offerors may be required to make their presentations through electronic means (GoToMeeting, Zoom, etc). The Department will provide Finalist Offerors with applicable details. Whether or not Oral Presentations will be held is at the discretion of the Evaluation Committee and Central Purchasing Office.

10. Finalize Contractual Agreements

After approval of the Evaluation Committee Report, any contractual agreement(s) resulting from this RFP will be finalized with the most advantageous Offeror(s), taking into consideration the evaluation factors set forth in this RFP, as per Section II.A., Sequence of Events, or as soon as possible thereafter. The most advantageous proposal may or may not have received the most points. In the event mutually agreeable terms cannot be reached with the apparent most advantageous Offeror in the timeframe specified, the City of Santa Fe reserves the right to finalize a contractual agreement with the next most advantageous Offeror(s) without undertaking a new procurement process.

11. Contract Awards

Upon receipt of the signed contractual agreement, the Department will award as per Section II.A., Sequence of Events, or as soon as possible thereafter. The award is subject to appropriate Department and Governing Body approval.

12. Protest Deadline

Any protest by an Offeror must be timely submitted and in conformance with §13-1-172, NMSA 1978 and applicable procurement regulations. As a Protest Manager has been named in this Request for Proposals, pursuant to §13-1-172, NMSA 1978 and Procurement Manual Section Y, ONLY protests delivered directly to the Protest Manager in writing and in a timely fashion will be considered to have been submitted properly and in accordance with statute, rule and this Request for Proposals. The 15 calendar day protest period shall begin on the day following the notice of award of contract(s) and will end at 5:00 pm MST/MDT on the 15th day. Protests must be written and must include the name and address of the protestor and the request for proposal number. It must also contain a statement of the grounds for protest including appropriate supporting exhibits and it must specify the ruling requested from the party listed below. The protest must be delivered to:

Travis Dutton-Leyda Chief Procurement Officer City of Santa Fe Tkduttonleyda@santafenm.gov

PROTESTS RECEIVED AFTER THE DEADLINE WILL NOT BE ACCEPTED.

C. GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

1. Acceptance of Conditions Governing the Procurement

Potential Offerors must indicate their acceptance of these Conditions Governing the Procurement, Section II.C, by completing and signing the Letter of Transmittal form, pursuant to the requirements in Section II.C.29, located in APPENDIX D.

2. Incurring Cost

Any cost incurred by the potential Offeror in preparation, transmittal, and/or presentation of any proposal or material submitted in response to this RFP shall be borne solely by the Offeror. Any cost incurred by the Offeror for set up and demonstration of the proposed equipment and/or system shall be borne solely by the Offeror.

3. Prime Contractor Responsibility

Any contractual agreement that may result from this RFP shall specify that the prime contractor is solely responsible for fulfillment of all requirements of the contractual agreement with the Department which may derive from this RFP. The Department entering into a contractual agreement with a vendor will make payments to only the prime contractor.

4. Subcontractors/Consent

The use of subcontractors is allowed. The prime contractor shall be wholly responsible for the entire performance of the contractual agreement whether or not subcontractors are used. Additionally, the prime contractor must receive approval, in writing, from The Department awarding any resultant contract, before any subcontractor is used during the term of this agreement.

5. Amended Proposals

An Offeror may submit an amended proposal before the deadline for receipt of proposals. Such amended proposals must be complete replacements for a previously submitted proposal and must be clearly identified as such in the transmittal letter. <u>The Department or the Central Purchasing</u> Office personnel will not merge, collate, or assemble proposal materials.

6. Offeror's Rights to Withdraw Proposal

Offerors will be allowed to withdraw their proposals at any time <u>prior to</u> the deadline for receipt of proposals. The Offeror must submit a written withdrawal request addressed to the Central Purchasing Office and the Procurement Manager and signed by the Offeror's duly authorized representative.

The approval or denial of withdrawal requests received after the deadline for receipt of the proposals is governed by the applicable procurement regulations.

7. Proposal Offer Firm

Responses to this RFP, including proposal prices for services, will be considered firm for one-hundred eighty (180) days after the due date for receipt of proposals or ninety (90) days after the due date for the receipt of a best and final offer, if the Offeror is invited or required to submit one.

8. Disclosure of Proposal Contents

The contents of all submitted proposals will be kept confidential until the final award has been completed by The City. At that time, all proposals and documents pertaining to the proposals will be available for public inspection, *except* for proprietary or confidential material as follows:

- a. Proprietary and Confidential information is restricted to:
 - 1. confidential financial information concerning the Offeror's organization; and
 - 2. information that qualifies as a trade secret in accordance with the Uniform Trade Secrets Act, §\$57-3A-1 through 57-3A-7.
- b. An additional but separate redacted version of Offeror's proposal, as outlined and identified in Sections III.B.1.a.i and III.B.2.a.i, shall be submitted containing the blacked-out proprietary or confidential information, in order to facilitate eventual public inspection of the non-confidential version of Offeror's proposal.

<u>IMPORTANT</u>: The price of products offered or the cost of services proposed <u>SHALL NOT</u> be designated as proprietary or confidential information.

If a request is received for disclosure of proprietary or confidential materials, the City Attorney and the Chief Procurement Officer shall examine the request and make a written determination that specifies which portions of the proposal should be disclosed. Unless the Offeror takes legal action to prevent the disclosure, the proposal will be so disclosed. The proposal shall be open to public inspection subject to any continuing prohibition on the disclosure of proprietary or confidential information.

9. No Obligation

This RFP in no manner obligates The City or any of its Departments to the use of any Offeror's services until a valid written contract is awarded and approved by appropriate authorities.

10. Termination

This RFP may be canceled at any time and any and all proposals may be rejected in whole or in part when the Department determines such action to be in the best interest of the City of Santa Fe.

11. Sufficient Appropriation

Any contract awarded as a result of this RFP process may be terminated if sufficient appropriations or authorizations do not exist. Such terminations will be affected by sending written notice to the contractor. The Department's decision as to whether sufficient appropriations and authorizations are available will be accepted by the contractor as final.

12. Legal Review

The Department requires that all Offerors agree to be bound by the General Requirements contained in this RFP. Any Offeror's concerns must be promptly submitted in writing to the attention of the Central Purchasing Office and the Procurement Manager.

13. Governing Law

This RFP and any agreement with an Offeror which may result from this procurement shall be governed by the laws of the State of New Mexico.

14. Basis for Proposal

Only information supplied in writing by the Central Purchasing Office and the Procurement Manager or contained in this RFP shall be used as the basis for the preparation of Offeror proposals.

15. Contract Terms and Conditions

The contract between the Department and a contractor will follow the format specified by The City and contain the terms and conditions set forth in the Draft Contract Appendix I. However, the contracting Department reserves the right to negotiate provisions in addition to those contained in this RFP Draft Contract with any Offeror. The contents of this RFP, as revised and/or supplemented, and the successful Offeror's proposal will be incorporated into and become part of any resultant contract.

The City discourages exceptions from the contract terms and conditions as set forth in the RFP Draft Contract. Such exceptions may cause a proposal to be rejected as nonresponsive when, in the sole judgment of The City (and its evaluation team), the proposal appears to be conditioned on the exception, or correction of what is deemed to be a deficiency, or an unacceptable exception is proposed which would require a substantial proposal rewrite to correct.

Should an Offeror object to any of the terms and conditions as set forth in the RFP Draft Contract (APPENDIX I) strongly enough to propose alternate terms and conditions in spite of the above, the

Offeror must propose **specific** alternative language. The City may or may not accept the alternative language. General references to the Offeror's terms and conditions or attempts at complete substitutions of the Draft Contract are not acceptable to The City and will result in disqualification of the Offeror's proposal.

Offerors must provide a brief discussion of the purpose and impact, if any, of each proposed change followed by the specific proposed alternate wording.

If an Offeror fails to propose any alternate terms and conditions during the procurement process (the RFP process prior to selection as successful Offeror), no proposed alternate terms and conditions will be considered later during the negotiation process. Failure to propose alternate terms and conditions during the procurement process (the RFP process prior to selection as successful Offeror) is an **explicit agreement** by the Offeror that the contractual terms and conditions contained herein are **accepted** by the Offeror.

16. Offeror's Terms and Conditions

Offerors must submit with the proposal a complete set of any additional terms and conditions they expect to have included in a contract negotiated with The City. See Section II.C.16 for requirements.

17. Contract Deviations

Any additional terms and conditions, which may be the subject of negotiation (such terms and conditions having been proposed during the procurement process, that is, the RFP process prior to selection as successful Offeror), will be discussed only between The City and the Offeror selected and shall not be deemed an opportunity to amend the Offeror's proposal.

18. Offeror Qualifications

The Evaluation Committee may make such investigations as necessary to determine the ability of the potential Offeror to adhere to the requirements specified within this RFP. The Evaluation Committee will reject the proposal of any potential Offeror who is not a Responsible Offeror or fails to submit a Responsive Offer as defined in §13-1-83 and §13-1-85, NMSA 1978.

19. Right to Waive Minor Irregularities

The Evaluation Committee, upon approval from the Chief Procurement Officer, reserves the right to waive minor irregularities, as defined in Section I.F.22. The Evaluation Committee also reserves the right to waive mandatory requirements, provided that <u>all</u> of the otherwise responsive proposals failed to meet the same mandatory requirements and the failure to do so does not otherwise materially affect the procurement. This right is at the sole discretion of the Evaluation Committee.

20. Change in Contractor Representatives

The City reserves the right to require a change in contractor representatives if the assigned representative(s) is (are) not, in the opinion of The City, adequately meeting the needs of The City.

21. Notice of Penalties

The Procurement Code, §§13-1-28 through 13-1-199, NMSA 1978, imposes civil, and misdemeanor and felony criminal penalties for its violation. In addition, the New Mexico criminal statutes impose felony penalties for bribes, gratuities and kickbacks.

22. Department Rights

The Department in agreement with the Evaluation Committee reserves the right to accept all or a portion of a potential Offeror's proposal.

23. Right to Publish

Throughout the duration of this procurement process and contract term, Offerors and contractors must secure from The City written approval prior to the release of any information that pertains to the potential work or activities covered by this procurement and/or City contracts deriving from this procurement. Failure to adhere to this requirement may result in disqualification of the Offeror's proposal or removal from the contract.

24. Ownership of Proposals

All documents submitted in response to the RFP shall become property of The City. If the RFP is cancelled, all responses received shall be destroyed by the Central Purchasing Office unless the Offeror either picks up, or arranges for pick-up, the materials within three (3) business days of notification of the cancellation. Offeror is responsible for all costs involved in return mailing/shipping of proposals.

25. Confidentiality

Any confidential information provided to, or developed by, the contractor in the performance of the contract resulting from this RFP shall be kept confidential and shall not be made available to any individual or organization by the contractor without the prior written approval of The City.

The Contractor(s) agrees to protect the confidentiality of all confidential information and not to publish or disclose such information to any third party without The City's written permission.

26. Electronic mail address required

A large part of the communication regarding this procurement will be conducted by electronic mail (e-mail). Offeror must have a valid e-mail address to receive this correspondence. (See also Section I.B.4, Response to Written Questions).

27. Use of Electronic Versions of this RFP

This RFP is being made available by electronic means. In the event of conflict between a version of the RFP in the Offeror's possession and the version maintained by the Central Purchasing Office, the Offeror acknowledges that the version maintained by the Central Purchasing Office shall govern. Please refer to: https://www.santafenm.gov/bids rfps

28. Campaign Contribution Disclosure Form

Offeror must complete, sign, and return the Campaign Contribution Disclosure Form, APPENDIX B, as a part of their proposal. This requirement applies regardless whether a covered contribution was made or not made for the positions of Governor and Lieutenant Governor, City Officials or other identified official. Failure to complete and return the signed, unaltered form will result in Offeror's disqualification.

29. Letter of Transmittal

Offeror's proposal must be accompanied by an <u>unaltered</u> Letter of Transmittal Form (APPENDIX D), which must be <u>completed</u> and <u>signed</u> by the individual authorized to contractually obligate the company, identified in #2 below. <u>DO NOT LEAVE ANY OF THE ITEMS ON THE FORM</u> <u>BLANK</u> (N/A, None, Does not apply, etc. are acceptable responses).

The Letter of Transmittal MUST:

- 1. Identify the submitting business entity (its Name, Mailing Address and Phone Number);
- 2. Identify the Name, Title, Telephone, and E-mail address of the person authorized by the Offeror's organization to (A) contractually obligate the business entity providing the Offer, (B) negotiate a contract on behalf of the organization; and/or (C) provide clarifications or answer questions regarding the Offeror's proposal content (A response to B and/or C is only required if the responses differs from the individual identified in A);
- 3. Identify sub-contractors, if any, anticipated to be utilized in the performance of any resultant contract award;
- 4. Describe any relationship with any other entity (such as City, County, State Agency, reseller, etc., that is not a sub-contractor identified in #3), if any, which will be used in the performance of this awarded contract; and
- 5. Be signed and dated by the person identified in #2 above; attesting to the veracity of the information provided, and acknowledging (a) the organization's acceptance of the Conditions Governing the Procurement stated in Section II.C.1, (b) the organizations acceptance of the Section V Evaluation Factors, and (c) receipt of any and all amendments to the RFP.

Failure to respond to ALL items as indicated above, will result in Offeror's disqualification.

30. Disclosure Regarding Responsibility

- A. Any prospective Contractor and any of its Principals who enter into a contract greater than sixty thousand dollars (\$60,000.00) with any state agency or local public body for professional services, tangible personal property, services or construction agrees to disclose whether the Contractor, or any principal of the Contractor's company:
 - 1. is presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, or declared ineligible for award of contract by any federal entity, state agency or local public body;
 - 2. has within a three-year period preceding this offer, been convicted in a criminal matter or had a civil judgment rendered against them for:
 - a. the commission of fraud or a criminal offense in connection with obtaining, attempting to obtain, or performing a public (federal, state or local) contract or subcontract;
 - b. violation of Federal or state antitrust statutes related to the submission of offers; or

- c. the commission in any federal or state jurisdiction of embezzlement, theft, forgery, bribery, falsification or destruction of records, making false statements, tax evasion, violation of Federal criminal tax law, or receiving stolen property;
- 3. is presently indicted for, or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by any (federal state or local) government entity with the commission of any of the offenses enumerated in paragraph A of this disclosure;
- 4. has, preceding this offer, been notified of any delinquent Federal or state taxes in an amount that exceeds \$3,000.00 of which the liability remains unsatisfied. Taxes are considered delinquent if the following criteria apply.
- a. The tax liability is finally determined. The liability is finally determined if it has been assessed. A liability is not finally determined if there is a pending administrative or judicial challenge. In the case of a judicial challenge of the liability, the liability is not finally determined until all judicial appeal rights have been exhausted.
- b. The taxpayer is delinquent in making payment. A taxpayer is delinquent if the taxpayer has failed to pay the tax liability when full payment was due and required. A taxpayer is not delinquent in cases where enforced collection action is precluded.
- c. Have within a three-year period preceding this offer, had one or more contracts terminated for default by any federal or state agency or local public body.)
- B. Principal, for the purpose of this disclosure, means an officer, director, owner, partner, or a person having primary management or supervisory responsibilities within a business entity or related entities.
- C. The Contractor shall provide immediate written notice to the Chief Procurement Officer or other party to this Agreement if, at any time during the term of this Agreement, the Contractor learns that the Contractor's disclosure was at any time erroneous or became erroneous by reason of changed circumstances.
- D. A disclosure that any of the items in this requirement exist will not necessarily result in termination of this Agreement. However, the disclosure will be considered in the determination of the Contractor's responsibility and ability to perform under this Agreement. Failure of the Contractor to furnish a disclosure or provide additional information as requested will render the Offeror nonresponsive.
- E. Nothing contained in the foregoing shall be construed to require establishment of a system of records in order to render, in good faith, the disclosure required by this document. The knowledge and information of a Contractor is not required to exceed that which is the normally possessed by a prudent person in the ordinary course of business dealings.
- F. The disclosure requirement provided is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when making an award and is a continuing material representation of the facts during the term of this Agreement. If during the performance of the contract, the Contractor is indicted for or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by any government entity (federal, state or local) with commission of any offenses named in this document the Contractor must provide immediate written notice to the Chief Procurement Officer or other party to this Agreement. If it is later determined that the Contractor knowingly rendered an erroneous disclosure, in addition to other remedies available to the Government, the Chief Procurement Officer may terminate the involved contract for cause. Still further the Chief Procurement Officer may suspend or debar the Contractor from eligibility for future solicitations until such time as the matter is resolved to the satisfaction of the Chief Procurement Officer

31. Local Preferences

The City recognizes the value of revenue derived from local businesses and shall procure goods and/or services locally when possible, pursuant to Ordinance and this Manual, except for purchases using City, state and federal grant funds. Applicable City, state and federal law and regulations govern procurements using City, state or federal funds.

A. Local Preference Qualification

To qualify for a local preference, a vendor must attach a state of New Mexico Taxation and Revenue Department-issued, Resident Business certification of eligibility to its bid or proposal, showing that the business is located within the Santa Fe municipal limits. If an offer is received without a copy of the appropriate State of New Mexico Taxation and Revenue Department issued Business Registration Certificate, the preference will not be applied. A valid resident business certificate is issued by the Taxation and Revenue Department pursuant to NMSA 1978 §13-1-22.

- a. When the City makes a purchase using a formal request for proposals process, not including contracts awarded on a point-based system, the City shall award additional 6% of the total weight of all the factors used in evaluating the proposal to a local resident business. The City shall award an additional 3% of the total weight of all the factors used in evaluating the proposal to a non-local resident business who has hired all local resident business subcontractors.
- b. When the City makes a purchase using a formal request for proposal process and the contract is awarded based on a point-based system, the City shall award additional point's equivalent to 6% of the total possible points to a local resident business. The City shall award an additional 3% of the total possible points to a business who has hired all local resident business subcontractors.

The maximum available local preference shall be 6%.

B. Solicitations above One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000)

- 1. The City shall deem a bid or proposal submitted by a resident business to be 6% lower than the bid actually submitted, if and only if at least 50% of the subcontracted services go to subcontractors who are resident businesses.
- 2. The City shall deem the bid or proposal submitted by a non-local resident business to be 3% lower than the bid actually submitted, if and only at least 50% of the subcontracted services go to subcontractors who are resident businesses.

The Local Preferences shall not apply if the expenditure for this RFP includes federal funds.

III. RESPONSE FORMAT AND ORGANIZATION

A. NUMBER OF RESPONSES

Offerors shall submit only one proposal in response to this RFP.

B. NUMBER OF COPIES

1. <u>ELECTRONIC SUBMISSION ONLY</u> Responses

Proposals in response to this RFP must be submitted through City of Santa Fe's Purchasing email ONLY, the Offeror need only submit one single electronic copy of each portion of its proposal (Technical and Cost) as outlined below. EXCEPTION: Multiple electronic files may be necessary if there are issues uploading/attaching PDF files. Separate the proposals as described below into separate electronic files for submission.

Proposals must be submitted in the manner outlined below. Technical and Cost portions of Offerors proposal <u>must</u> be submitted in separate uploads as indicated below in this section, and <u>must</u> be prominently identified as "Technical Proposal," or "Cost Proposal," on the front page of each upload

- a) Technical Proposals One (1) ELECTRONIC upload must be organized in accordance with Section III.C.1. Proposal Format. All information for the Technical Proposal must be combined into a single file/document for uploading. EXCEPTION: Multiple electronic files may be necessary if there are issues uploading/attaching PDF files. The Technical Proposals SHALL NOT contain any cost information.
 - i. <u>Confidential Information</u>: If Offeror's proposal contains confidential information, as defined in Section I.F.8 and detailed in Section II.C.8, Offeror <u>must</u> submit <u>two (2) separate</u> <u>ELECTRONIC technical files:</u>
 - One (1) ELECTRONIC version of the requisite proposals identified above as <u>unredacted</u> (def. Section I.F.35) versions for evaluation purposes; and
 - One (1) redacted (def. Section I.F.26) ELECTRONIC. for the public file, in order to
 facilitate eventual public inspection of the non-confidential version of Offeror's
 proposal. Redacted versions <u>must</u> be clearly marked as "REDACTED" or
 "CONFIDENTIAL" on the first page of the electronic file;
- b) Cost Proposals One (1) ELECTRONIC upload of the proposal containing ONLY the Cost Proposal. All information for the cost proposal must be combined into a single file/document for uploading. EXCEPTION: Multiple electronic files may be necessary if there are issues uploading/attaching PDF files.

The ELECTRONIC proposal submission must be fully submitted to: purchasing RFP@santafenm.gov by the submission deadline in Section II.B.5. Submissions cannot be password protected and must-ensure to allow adequate time for large PDF files (uploads/attachments) in order to fully complete the proposal response by the deadline, date and time. An electronic submission that is not both: (1) fully complete; and (2) received, via email by the deadline, will be deemed late. Further, a submission that is not fully received by the deadline because the response was captured, blocked, filtered, quarantined or otherwise prevented from reaching the proper destination server by any anti-virus or other security software will be deemed late.

LATE PROPOSALS WILL NOT BE ACCEPTED

Any proposal that does not adhere to the requirements of this Section and Section III.C.1 Proposal Content and Organization may be deemed non-responsive and rejected on that basis.

C. PROPOSAL FORMAT

All proposals must be submitted as follows:

Organization of files/envelopes for electronic copy proposals:

1. Proposal Content and Organization

Direct reference to pre-prepared or promotional material may be used if referenced and clearly marked. Promotional material must be minimal. The proposal must be organized and indexed in the following format and must contain, at a minimum, all listed items in the sequence indicated.

Technical Proposal – <u>DO NOT INCLUDE ANY COST INFORMATION IN THE</u> TECHNICAL PROPOSAL. All pages must be numbered! (100 pages maximum)

- A. Signed Letter of Transmittal
- B. Signed Campaign Contribution Form
- C. Table of Contents
- D. Proposal Summary (Optional)
- E. Response to Contract Terms and Conditions (from Section II.C.15)
- F. Offeror's Additional Terms and Conditions (from Section II.C.16)
- G. Response to Specifications (except Cost information which shall be included ONLY in Cost Proposal/Binder 2)
 - 1. Organizational Experience
 - 2. Organizational References
 - 3. Oral Presentation (if applicable)
 - 4. Mandatory Specification
 - 5. Desirable Specification
 - 6. Financial Stability (Financial information considered confidential, as defined in Section I.E.8 and detailed in Section II.C.8, should be placed in the **Confidential Information** file, per Section III.B.1.a.i)
 - 7. Performance Surety Bond (if applicable)
 - 8. Local Preferences (if applicable)
- H. Other Supporting Material (if applicable)

Cost Proposal:

1. Completed Cost Response Form (APPENDIX C)

Within each section of the proposal, Offerors should address the items in the order indicated above. All forms provided in this RFP must be thoroughly completed and included in the appropriate section of the proposal. Any and all discussion of proposed costs, rates or expenses must occur <u>ONLY</u> in the Cost Proposal.

A Proposal Summary may be included in Offeror's Technical Proposal, to provide the Evaluation Committee with an overview of the proposal; however, this material <u>will not</u> be used in the evaluation process unless specifically referenced from other portions of the Offeror's proposal. <u>DO NOT INCLUDE COST INFORMATION IN THE PROPOSAL SUMMARY.</u>

IV. SPECIFICATIONS

A. DETAILED SCOPE OF WORK

TSF seeks a qualified, full-service advertising agency to provide comprehensive integrated advertising and marketing services for its Destination Management Organization (DMO) to further build on The City Different brand in order to drive domestic travel. The chosen agency may be required to work with the existing campaign as they develop a new campaign that supports the Brand.

This scope includes creative development, production, trafficking/distribution, and media placement. Target markets include prioritized domestic fly markets (Dallas-Ft. Worth, Houston, Austin (new in summer 2022), Los Angeles, Phoenix), regional drive markets (Denver, Colorado Springs), and in-state travelers. Marketing mix to include both traditional and new media elements, such as, but not limited to print, television, out of home (OOH)/billboard, digital display, online video, digital native content, paid social, event, strategic marketing partnerships, and experiential marketing. No specific medium is considered mandatory.

In collaboration with TSF, the Contractor shall perform the following Scope of Work for the purpose of increasing tourism in the city of Santa Fe and building on the success and momentum of The City Different Brand:

A. Knowledge of Santa Fe as a Premier Travel Destination:

i. Offeror must have knowledge of Santa Fe and the Northern New Mexico market, its culture and tourism centric offerings, and will be able to further the success and momentum of The City Different brand.

B. Integrated Advertising Campaign and Comprehensive Media:

- i. Have an intimate knowledge of Santa Fe and its pillars that set the destination apart from other destinations in the city's competitive set. These pillars should include, but are not limited to visual & performing arts, culture, history, unique cuisine, outdoor adventures, rest and relaxation, and world class shopping.
- ii. Responsible for the creative development, production, trafficking/distribution, media placement, and ongoing collaboration and account services for TSF to further strengthen the Brand's effectiveness.
- iii. Identify target markets including prioritized domestic fly markets, regional drive markets, and in state travelers.
- iv. Employ marketing strategies using both traditional and new media elements, including, but not limited to print, television, out of home, digital display, online video, digital native content, paid social media, strategic marketing partnerships, and experiential marketing.

C. Agency Collaboration:

- i. The account director should be an experienced leader, proactive, detail-oriented, be committed to objectives and needs to have the ability to *make things happen* at the agency.
- ii. The team should understand Destination Management Organization (DMO) marketing and share with the client the excitement and passion for the growth of the world-renowned City of Santa Fe. Strong project management and budget skills as well as proactive thinking and planning are a must. It is also important that the team be able to work in a collaborative way and be committed to a long-term partnership with TSF, creative partners, and community tourism related businesses.
- iii. Function as a committed, deeply immersed member of the TSF marketing team. Be capable of providing high level counsel on a range of issues from defining the overall Santa Fe brand, developing comprehensive messaging to prospective visitors and specific programs designed to

- meet the needs of individual Santa Fe stakeholder groups such as city government, the hospitality community, the arts community, and various other important constituents. Will be required to participate in TSF creative meetings (conference calls) on a weekly and quarterly basis.
- iv. Must have a track record of innovative and strategically grounded marketing/branding work. Explain how a high-level brand strategy translates into more visitors to the destination.
- v. Be available upon reasonable notice to plan and review work in progress under the terms of this Agreement.
- vi. Collaborate with TSF, as appropriate, in the development of strategic plans that integrate advertising activities and other TSF programs including but not limited to web development, social media, public relations, meetings and conferences, and tourism trade.
- vii. Assist in presenting TSF's advertising objectives, strategic plans and creative direction to industry partners, in legislative meetings, and in public forums. Travel expenses associated with planning or presentations are the responsibility of the Contractor.
- viii. Collaborate with TSF and submit a yearly advertising plan that will be a strategic component of the Marketing Plan that designates target markets and is supported by statistics and research required to achieve goals. In addition, on a yearly basis perform market research to inform and guide the advertising decisions.

D. Agency Services:

- i. Submit a budget tracker showing a detailed breakdown of all production and media budgets, amount committed to date, and amount billed to date no later than the tenth business day of the following month. Failure to provide an updated budget tracking may result in the delay of future payments directly related the reports but will not result in a delay in payment of monthly fees. Also, provide a production expense estimate, which must be submitted and approved prior to invoicing. Invoices should include line item detail with any variance vs. estimate explained.
- ii. Submit a report on the effectiveness of the campaign(s) to TSF Marketing Director on a quarterly basis. The report shall include cost per inquiry, return on the advertising dollar investment (ROI), and any/all tracking mechanisms deemed appropriate by TSF.

E. Production:

i. Develop, design and produce advertising copy, layouts, designs and artwork for print, broadcast, radio, outdoor, interactive, audiovisual and on-line media and deliver such material to TSF for approval by TSF Director of Marketing, and then to advertising media, printer, broadcaster, internet provider or producer upon approval on time. Creative design and production include promotions and other projects as deemed necessary by TSF. Before releasing any material, including all forms of advertisement, to the media, obtain approval for all final layouts, copy or artwork from TSF Director of Marketing. Final material shall be submitted to TSF for approval at least 24 hours in advance of release date.

F. Advertising and Media Buys:

- i. Arrange for all media to be billed at the net cost of time or space directly to the Contractor, which shall be paid from funds designated for media buys. Place written orders for time or space in advertising media and maintaining the records of all insertion orders, tear sheets, invoices, and all other billing information for a minimum of three (3) years. Notify TSF Director of Marketing when prepayment of advertisement and/or production is required.
- G. Website development, public relations, local marketing, collateral production, and day-to-day social media management are NOT within the scope of this contract.

B. TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

1. Organizational Experience

Offeror must:

- a) Provide a detailed description of relevant corporate experience with city or state government and private sector. The experience of all proposed subcontractors must be described. The narrative must thoroughly describe how the Offeror has supplied expertise for similar contracts and must include the extent of their experience, expertise and knowledge as a provider of full-service advertising agency services. All advertising agency services provided to private sector will also be considered;
- b) Provide a detailed bio of all key personnel Offeror proposes to use in performance of the resulting contract, should Offeror be awarded. Key personnel are identified as anyone from the company that will be affiliated with the TSF account. Offeror must include agency team structure, key personnel education, bios, work experience, relevant/applicable certifications/licenses, and prior experience working with a minimum of five (5) tourism/destination/hospitality industry related clients.
- c) Describe at least two project successes and failures of an integrated advertising/marketing/branding strategy, preferably from past work for a DMO. Include how each experience improved the Offeror's services.
- d) Provide a detailed description of relevant business-to-business (b2b) and business-to-consumer (b2c) experience, particularly with governmental entities and/or DMOs. Experience of increasing visitor travel is very important as is experience working with clients reporting to complex stakeholder groups such as city staff, elected officials and community and business leaders. Experience in leveraging/maximizing resources is also desired.

2. Organizational References

Offeror must provide a list of a minimum of three (3) references from similar projects/programs performed for private, city, state or large local government clients within the last three (3) years.

Offeror shall include the following Business Reference information as part of its proposals:

- a) Client name;
- b) Project description;
- c) Project dates (starting and ending);
- d) Technical environment (i.e., advertising, marketing and branding);
- e) Staff assigned to reference engagement that will be designated for work per this RFP; and
- f) Client project manager name, telephone number, fax number and e-mail address.

Offeror is required to submit APPENDIX E, Organizational Reference Questionnaire ("Questionnaire"), to the business references it lists. The business references must submit the Questionnaire directly to the designee identified in APPENDIX E. The business references must not return the completed Questionnaire to the Offeror. It is the Offeror's responsibility to ensure the completed forms are submitted on or before the date indicated in Section II. A, Sequence of Events, for inclusion in the evaluation process.

Organizational References that are not received or are not complete, may adversely affect the Offeror's score in the evaluation process. Offerors are encouraged to specifically request that their Organizational References provide detailed comments.

3. Mandatory Specification

- a. **Knowledge of Destination:** Offeror's response must demonstrate their knowledge of Santa Fe and the Northern New Mexico market, its culture and tourism centric offerings, and detail how your agency will further the success and momentum of The City Different brand.
 - i. Include in the response Competitive Set & Key Messaging There are certain cities that seem to have a "one of a kind" feel to them places that are more than just their geography (i.e., not just a mountain town or a great beach). Provide a competitive analysis for Santa Fe's competitive set of "singular" destinations (Napa Valley, CA; Sedona, AZ; New Orleans, LA; Charleston, SC Feel free to add others that you feel should be on this list of destinations that are "one of one" not "a dime a dozen"), while identifying potential challenges and opportunities unique to Santa Fe. Based on your competitive analysis, identify and develop several compelling key messages that position Santa Fe as a unique travel destination.
- b. Advertising Campaign and Media Planning: Offeror's response must develop an overarching ad campaign that can be applied to year-round messages. Create a strategic media plan to include both traditional and new media elements, including traditional advertising, digital marketing, and paid search to meet the following high-level objectives:
 - i. Drive domestic travel to Santa Fe resulting in more people spending more dollars
 - ii. Build Santa Fe as a brand, driving awareness of Santa Fe as a vacation destination that delivers adventure steeped in a rich and authentic culture.
 - iii. In campaign development, consider creative concepts that can apply to year-round messages, and can run/evolve over a 2–3-year period. Messages must be developed that apply to both leisure and the groups/meetings market.
 - iv. Retainage fees (if any) must include all production required to implement campaign concepts (photography, video production, etc). TSF currently has a comprehensive library of destination photos and b-roll that may be used. Please reference the Procurement Library (Section I, G) to gain access to TSF's photo and video libraries.
 - v. Media Planning includes production, trafficking, and distribution. Markets include prioritized domestic fly and drive markets in current marketing strategy.
 - vi. Ad channels may include, but are not limited to print, television, out of home (OOH)/billboard, digital display, online video, digital native content, mobile, paid search, paid social, programmatic, strategic marketing partnerships, and experiential marketing. Consider endemic relationships, added value and advertorial opportunities. A portion of the media spend must be dedicated to the groups market and have creative that specifically speaks to that audience.
- c. **Agency Services:** Offeror's response must explain how the following will be accomplished: ongoing account support, campaign stewardship, competitive intelligence, campaign evolution and thought leadership.
 - i. Consider analytics and ROI, attribution reporting, ongoing analysis and optimization, testing, industry insights and trends, and tools/resources that would contribute to informed decision making.
 - ii. Propose incremental, realistic goals to be measured on a monthly, quarterly and annual basis. Please outline the key performance indicators you will reference to evaluate the

- success of ongoing strategies and describe the methodology for setting and reaching the goals.
- iii. Please indicate the internal capabilities, if any, for data analysis related to visitor analytics and trend reports, allowing for the most strategic, data-driven marketing decisions and ad spend. TSF currently contracts with Datafy and Placer.ai to deliver visually compelling and actionable data on Santa Fe's performance as a whole, and more granular insights to particular dates, venues and audiences that lead to economic impact.

4. Desirable Specification

a. Client Relations:

i. TSF wants to be an important client to the contractor and requires a depth of staff and experience to handle future growth in marketing/branding efforts. The Offeror should identify where TSF would rank on its client list.

b. Creative Writing:

i. The Offeror must demonstrate its strength in writing, particularly in taking a complex destination which has a significant amount of existing iconic imagery and turning it into a simple, easily understood communications vehicle. Offeror must submit a minimum of three (3) samples of previous branding work and define agency's role in the marketing and branding strategy.

c. Government Experience:

i. The Offeror must explain their government experience, experience in increasing visitor travel and working with clients with stakeholders.

C. BUSINESS SPECIFICATIONS

1. Financial Stability

Offerors must submit copies of the most recent years independently audited financial statements and the most current 10K, as well as financial statements for the preceding three years if they exist. The submission must include the audit opinion, the balance sheet, and statements of income, retained earnings, cash flows, and the notes to the financial statements. If independently audited financial statements do not exist, Offeror must state the reason and, instead, submit sufficient information (e.g. D & B report).

2. Letter of Transmittal Form

The Offeror's proposal **must** be accompanied by the Letter of Transmittal Form located in APPENDIX D. The form **must** be completed and must be signed by the person authorized to obligate the company. Failure to respond to ALL items, as indicated in Section II.C.30 and APPENDIX D, and to return a signed, unaltered form will result in Offeror's disqualification.

3. Campaign Contribution Disclosure Form

The Offeror must complete an unaltered Campaign Contribution Disclosure Form and submit a signed copy with the Offeror's proposal. This must be accomplished whether or not an applicable contribution has been made. (See APPENDIX B). <u>Failure to complete and return the signed, unaltered form will result in Offeror's disqualification.</u>

4. Oral Presentation

If selected as a finalist, Offerors agree to provide the Evaluation Committee the opportunity to interview proposed staff members identified by the Evaluation Committee, at the option of the Department. The Evaluation Committee may request a finalist to provide an oral presentation of the proposal as an opportunity for the Evaluation Committee to ask questions and seek clarifications.

5. Cost

Offerors must complete the Cost Response Form in APPENDIX C. Cost will be measured by Contractor's ability to structure cost as an annual contracted total sum, billed monthly.

6. Local Preference

To ensure adequate consideration and application of NMSA 1978, § 13-1-21 (as amended), Offerors <u>MUST</u> include a copy, in this section, of its NM Resident preference certificate, as issued by the New Mexico Taxation and Revenue Department.

V. EVALUATION

A. EVALUATION POINT SUMMARY

The following is a summary of evaluation factors with point values assigned to each. These weighted factors will be used in the evaluation of individual potential Offeror proposals by sub-category.

	Evaluation Factors	Points
	(Correspond to section IV.B and IV C)	Available
В.	Technical Specifications	
B. 1.	Organizational Experience	150
B. 2.	Organizational References	100
B. 3.	Mandatory Specification	300
B. 4.	Desirable Specification	150
C.	Business Specifications	
C.1.	Financial Stability	Pass/Fail
C.2.	Letter Of Transmittal	Pass/Fail
C.3.	Campaign Contribution Disclosure Form	Pass/Fail
C.4.	Oral Presentations	50
C.5.	Cost	250
	TOTAL POINTS AVAILABLE	1,000
C.6.	City of Santa Fe Local Preference per	60
Section	n IV C. 2	
C.6.	City of Santa Fe Local Preference Non-Local	30
Busine	ess using Local Subcontractors Section IV C.2	

Table 1: Evaluation Point Summary

B. EVALUATION FACTORS

1. B.1 Organizational Experience (See Table 1)

Points will be awarded based on the thoroughness and clarity of Offeror's response in this Section. The Evaluation Committee will also weigh the relevancy and extent of Offeror's experience, expertise and knowledge; and of personnel education, experience and certifications/licenses. In addition, points will be awarded based on Offeror's candid and well-thought-out response to successes and failures, as well as the ability of the Offeror to learn from its failures and grow from its successes. Points will be sub-awarded as follows:

- a. Provided a detailed description of relevant corporate experience with city or state government and private sector. (50 Points)
- b. Provided a detailed bio of all key personnel contractor proposes to use. (50 points)
- c. Described at least two project successes and failures of a DMO integrated marketing/branding strategy. (50 points)

2. B.2 Organizational References (See Table 1)

Points will be awarded based upon an evaluation of the responses to a series of questions on the Organizational Reference Questionnaire (Appendix E). Offeror will be evaluated on references that show positive service history, successful execution of services and evidence of satisfaction by each

reference. References indicating significantly similar services/scopes of work and comments provided by a submitted reference will add weight and value to a recommendation during the evaluation process. Points will be awarded for each individual response up to 1/3 of the total points for this category. Lack of a response will receive zero (0) points.

The Evaluation Committee may contact any or all business references for validation of information submitted. If this step is taken, the Procurement Manager and the Evaluation Committee must all be together on a conference call with the submitted reference so that the Procurement Manager and all members of the Evaluation Committee receive the same information. Additionally, the City reserves the right to consider any and all information available to it (outside of the Organizational Reference information required herein), in its evaluation of Offeror responsibility per Section II.C.18.

3. B.3 Mandatory Specifications

Points will be awarded based on the thoroughness and clarity of Offeror's response in this Section. Scoring will be based on the Offeror's ability to demonstrate experience working with Destination Management Organizations (DMO) and/or hospitality organizations. Lack of a response will be awarded zero (0) points.

- a. Knowledge of Destination (100 points)
 - Provided detail on the following:
 - i. Competitive Set & Key messaging
- b. Advertising Campaign and Media Planning (100 points)

Provided detail on the following:

- i. Domestic travel to Santa Fe
- ii. Santa Fe Brand
- iii. Campaign development
- iv. Media planning
- v. Ad channels
- vi. Research
- c. Agency Services (100 points)

Provided detail on the following:

- i. Analytics
- ii. Goals
- iii. Internal capabilities for data analytics

4. B.5 Desirable Specifications

Points will be awarded based on the thoroughness and clarity of Offeror's response in this Section. Scoring will be based on the Offeror's ability to demonstrate effective Client Relations, Agency Experience, and Agency Capabilities. Lack of a response will be awarded zero (0) points.

- a. Client Relations (50 points)
- b. Creative Writing (50 points)
- c. Government Experience (50 points)

5. C.1 Financial Stability (See Table 1)

Pass/Fail only. No points assigned.

6. C.2 Letter of Transmittal (See Table 1)

Pass/Fail only. No points assigned.

7. C.3 Campaign Contribution Disclosure Form (See Table 1)

Pass/Fail only. No points assigned.

8. C.4 Oral Presentation (See Table 1)

Points will be awarded based on the quality, organization and effectiveness of communication of the information presented, as well as the professionalism of the presenters and technical knowledge of the proposed staff. Prior to Oral Presentation, Agency will provide the Offeror a presentation agenda. (If no Oral Presentations are held all Offerors will receive the maximum amount of total points for this Evaluation Factor).

9. C.5 Cost (See Table 1)

The evaluation of each Offeror's cost proposal will be conducted using the following formula based on the total of all four years:

Lowest Responsive Offeror's Cost		
	X	Available Award Points
Each Offeror's Cost		

10. C.7. Local Preferences

Percentages will be determined based upon the point-based system outlined below.

To qualify for a local preference, a vendor must attach a state of New Mexico Taxation and Revenue Department-issued, Resident Business certification of eligibility to its bid or proposal, showing that the business is located within the Santa Fe municipal limits. If an offer is received without a copy of the appropriate State of New Mexico Taxation and Revenue Department issued Business Registration Certificate, the preference will not be applied. A valid resident business certificate is issued by the Taxation and Revenue Department pursuant to NMSA 1978 §13-1-22.

- A. When the City makes a purchase using a formal request for proposals process, not including contracts awarded on a point-based system, the City shall award additional 6% of the total weight of all the factors used in evaluating the proposal to a local resident business. The City shall award an additional 3% of the total weight of all the factors used in evaluating the proposal to a non-local resident business who has hired all local resident business subcontractors.
- B. When the City makes a purchase using a formal request for proposal process and the contract is awarded based on a point-based system, the City shall award additional point's equivalent to 6% of the total possible points to a local resident business. The City shall award an additional 3% of the total possible points to a business who has hired all local resident business subcontractors.

The maximum available local preference shall be 6%.

A. Solicitations above One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000)

- 1. The City shall deem a bid or proposal submitted by a resident business to be 6% lower than the bid actually submitted, if and only if at least 50% of the subcontracted services go to subcontractors who are resident businesses.
- 2. The City shall deem the bid or proposal submitted by a non-local resident business to be 3% lower than the bid actually submitted, if and only at least 50% of the sub- contracted services go to subcontractors who are resident businesses.

C. EVALUATION PROCESS

- 1. All Offeror proposals will be reviewed for compliance with the requirements and specifications stated within the RFP. Proposals deemed non-responsive will be eliminated from further consideration.
- 2. The Central Purchasing Office or/and the Procurement Manager may contact the Offeror for clarification of the response as specified in Section II. B.7.
- 3. Responsive proposals will be evaluated on the factors in Section IV, which have been assigned a point value in Section V. The responsible Offerors with the highest scores will be selected as finalist Offerors, based upon the proposals submitted. In accordance with 13-1-117 NMSA 1978, the responsible Offerors whose proposals are most advantageous to the City taking into consideration the Evaluation Factors in Section V will be recommended for award (as specified in Section II.B.10). Please note, however, that a serious deficiency in the response to any one factor may be grounds for rejection regardless of overall score.

APPENDIX A

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT FORM

APPENDIX A

REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL

Advertising Agency of Record Services RFP # 23/49/P

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT FORM

This Acknowledgement of Receipt Form should be signed and submitted no later than March 20, 2023. Only potential Offerors who elect to return this form will receive copies of all submitted questions and the written responses to those questions, as well as any RFP amendments, if any are issued.

In acknowledgement of receipt of this Request for Proposal, the undersigned agrees that he or she has received a complete copy of the RFP, beginning with the title page, and ending with APPENDIX I.

The name and address below will be used for all correspondence related to the Request for Proposal.

ORGANIZATION:			
CONTACT NAME:			
TITLE:	TLE: PHONE NO.:		
E-MAIL:			
ADDRESS:			
CITY:	STATE:	ZIP CODE:	

Submit Acknowledgement of Receipt Form to:

To: Central Purchasing E-mail: Purchasing_RFP@santafenm.gov

Subject Line: Advertising Agency of Record Services, RFP # 23/49/P

APPENDIX B CAMPAIGN CONTRIBUTION DISCLOSURE FORM

APPENDIX B CAMPAIGN CONTRIBUTION DISCLOSURE FORM

Pursuant to the Procurement Code, Sections 13-1-28, et seq., NMSA 1978 and NMSA 1978, § 13-1-191.1 (2006), as amended by Laws of 2007, Chapter 234, a prospective contractor subject to this section shall disclose all campaign contributions given by the prospective contractor or a family member or representative of the prospective contractor to an applicable public official of the state or a local public body during the two years prior to the date on which a proposal is submitted or, in the case of a sole source or small purchase contract, the two years prior to the date on which the contractor signs the contract, if the aggregate total of contributions given by the prospective contractor or a family member or representative of the prospective contractor to the public official exceeds two hundred fifty dollars (\$250) over the two-year period. A prospective contractor submitting a disclosure statement pursuant to this section who has not contributed to an applicable public official, whose family members have not contributed to an applicable public official or whose representatives have not contributed to an applicable public official shall make a statement that no contribution was made.

A prospective contractor or a family member or representative of the prospective contractor shall not give a campaign contribution or other thing of value to an applicable public official or the applicable public official's employees during the pendency of the procurement process or during the pendency of negotiations for a sole source or small purchase contract.

Furthermore, a solicitation or proposed award for a proposed contract may be canceled pursuant to Section 13-1-181 NMSA 1978 or a contract that is executed may be ratified or terminated pursuant to Section 13-1-182 NMSA 1978 if a prospective contractor fails to submit a fully completed disclosure statement pursuant to this section; or a prospective contractor or family member or representative of the prospective contractor gives a campaign contribution or other thing of value to an applicable public official or the applicable public official's employees during the pendency of the procurement process.

The state agency or local public body that procures the services or items of tangible personal property shall indicate on the form the name or names of every applicable public official, if any, for which disclosure is required by a prospective contractor.

THIS FORM MUST BE INCLUDED IN THE REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS AND MUST BE FILED BY ANY PROSPECTIVE CONTRACTOR WHETHER OR NOT THEY, THEIR FAMILY MEMBER, OR THEIR REPRESENTATIVE HAS MADE ANY CONTRIBUTIONS SUBJECT TO DISCLOSURE.

The following definitions apply:

"Applicable public official" means a person elected to an office or a person appointed to complete a term of an elected office, who has the authority to award or influence the award of the contract for which the prospective contractor is submitting a competitive sealed proposal or who has the authority to negotiate a sole source or small purchase contract that may be awarded without submission of a sealed competitive proposal.

"Campaign Contribution" means a gift, subscription, loan, advance or deposit of money or other thing of value, including the estimated value of an in-kind contribution, that is made to or received by an applicable public official or any person authorized to raise, collect or expend contributions on that official's behalf for the purpose of electing the official to statewide or local office. "Campaign Contribution" includes the payment of a debt incurred in an election campaign, but does not include the value of services provided without compensation or unreimbursed travel or other personal expenses of individuals who volunteer a portion or all of their time on behalf of a candidate or political committee, nor does it include the

administrative or solicitation expenses of a political committee that are paid by an organization that sponsors the committee.

"Family member" means a spouse, father, mother, child, father-in-law, mother-in-law, daughter-in-law or son-in-law of (a) a prospective contractor, if the prospective contractor is a natural person; or (b) an owner of a prospective contractor;

"Pendency of the procurement process" means the time period commencing with the public notice of the request for proposals and ending with the award of the contract or the cancellation of the request for proposals.

"Prospective contractor" means a person or business that is subject to the competitive sealed proposal process set forth in the Procurement Code [Sections 13-1-28 through 13-1-199 NMSA 1978] or is not required to submit a competitive sealed proposal because that person or business qualifies for a sole source or small purchase contract.

"Representative of a prospective contractor" means an officer or director of a corporation, a member or manager of a limited liability corporation, a partner of a partnership or a trustee of a trust of the prospective contractor.

Name(s) of Applicable Public Official(s) if any:

Mayor Alan M Webber Councilor Signe Lindell, Pro-tem Councilor Renee Villarreal Councilor Michael Garcia Councilor Carol Romero-Wirth Councilor Lee Garcia Councilor Christopher Rivera Councilor Amanda Chavez Councilor Jaime Cassutt

DISCLOSURE OF CONTRIBUTIONS BY PROSPECTIVE CONTRACTOR:

Contribution Made By:	
Relation to Prospective Contractor:	
Date Contribution(s) Made:	
Amount(s) of Contribution(s)	
Nature of Contribution(s)	
Purpose of Contribution(s)	
(Attach extra pages if necessary)	

Signature	Date		
Title (position)			
		OR	
NO CONTRIBUTIONS DOLLARS (\$250) WER representative.			
Signature		Date	
Title (Position)			

APPENDIX C COST RESPONSE FORM

APPENDIX C COST RESPONSE FORM

Please provide a detailed breakdown of the annual cost to perform the scope of work as outlined in the Detailed Scope of Work. Structure cost as an annual contracted total sum, billed monthly. Please include any categorical distinctions. The format is not defined, but a cost proposal must include any and all items that will generate a cost to the Agency.

Description	Туре	Quantity	Cost per Item

All amounts provided must include all labor, materials, equipment, transportation, configuration, installation, training and profit to provide the goods and/or services described in Section IV.A, (as amended by any current RFP amendments for the period specified).

Option Year 1: (07/01/2023 thru 06/30/2024)	Price: \$
Option Year 2: (07/01/2024 thru 06/30/2025)	Price: \$
Option Year 3: (07/01/2025 thru 06/30/2026)	Price: \$
Option Year 4: (07/01/2026 thru 06/30/2027)	Price: \$

APPENDIX D

LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL FORM

APPENDIX D Letter of Transmittal Form

ITEMS #1 to #4 EACH MUST BE COMPLETED IN FULL (pursuant to Section II.C.30). FAILURE TO RESPOND TO ALL FOUR (4) ITEMS WILL RESULT IN THE DISQUALIFICATION OF OFFEROR'S PROPOSAL! <u>DO NOT LEAVE ANY ITEM BLANK!</u> (N/A, None, Does not apply, etc. are acceptable responses.)

RFP#: 23/49/P

1. Identify tl	he following information for the s	ubmitting organization:	
Offeror Na	me		
Mailing Ad	dress		
Telephone			
FED ID#			
NM CRS#			
	he individual(s) authorized by the espond to queries on behalf of this		ractually obligate, (B) negotiate, and/or
	A	В	С
	Contractually Obligate	Negotiate*	Clarify/Respond to Queries*
Name			
Title			
E-mail			
Telephone			
The foll (Attach extra 4. Describe a subcontrac		such as the City of Santa which will be used in the	
(Attach extra	sheets, as needed)		
• On be Procu	this form, and explicitly acknowled the submitting-organization urement, as required in Section II.C.	edges the following: a identified in item #1, abo .1. of this RFP; constitutes acceptance of	ve, I accept the Conditions Governing the the Evaluation Factors contained in Sectionary.
			. 20
Authorized S	Signature and Date (Must be sign	ned by the individual ide	

APPENDIX E

ORGANIZATIONAL REFERENCE QUESTIONNAIRE

The City of Santa Fe, as a part of the RFP process, requires Offerors to list a minimum of three (3) organizational references in their proposals. The purpose of these references is to document Offeror's experience relevant to the Section IV.A, Detailed Scope of Work in an effort to evaluate Offeror's ability to provide goods and/or services, performance under similar contracts, and ability to provide knowledgeable and experienced staffing.

Offeror is required to send the following Organizational Reference Questionnaire to each business reference listed in its proposal, as per Section IV.B.2. The business reference, if it chooses to respond, is required to submit its response to the Organizational Reference Questionnaire directly to: Central Purchasing at Purchasing_RFP@santafenm.gov by April 6, 2023 by 3:00pm MST/MDT for inclusion in the evaluation process. The Questionnaire and information provided will become a part of the submitted proposal. Businesses/Organizations providing references may be contacted for validation of content provided therein.

RFP # 23/29/P ORGANIZATIONAL REFERENCE QUESTIONNAIRE FOR:

(Name of Offeror)

This form is being submitted to your company for completion as a reference for the organization listed above. This Questionnaire is to be submitted to the City of Santa Fe, Tourism Department via e-mail at:

Name: Central Purchasing Office

Email: Purchasing RFP@santafenm.gov

Forms must be submitted no later than April 6, 2023 by 3;00pm MST/MDT and <u>must not</u> be returned to the organization requesting the reference. References are <u>strongly encouraged</u> to provide comments in response to organizational ratings.

<u>For questions or concerns regarding this form</u>, please contact the City of Santa Fe <u>Procurement Manager</u>:

Name: Katalina Gallegos, Procurement Manager

Telephone: (505) 955-6220

Email: kxgallegos@santafenm.gov

When contacting the Procurement Manager, include the Request for Proposal number provided at the top of this page.

Organization providing reference	
Contact name and title/position	
Contact telephone number(s)	
Contact e-mail address	
Project description	
Project dates (start and end dates)	
Technical environment for the	
project you're providing a reference	
(i.e., advertising, marketing, and	
branding);	

1.	In what capacity have you worked with this vendor in the past? COMMENTS:
2.	How would you rate this firm's knowledge and expertise? (3 = Excellent; 2 = Satisfactory; 1 = Unsatisfactory; 0 = Unacceptable) COMMENTS:
3.	How would you rate the vendor's flexibility relative to changes in the project scope and timelines? (3 = Excellent; 2 = Satisfactory; 1 = Unsatisfactory; 0 = Unacceptable) COMMENTS:
4.	What is your level of satisfaction with hard-copy materials produced by the vendor? (3 = Excellent; 2 = Satisfactory; 1 = Unsatisfactory; 0 = Unacceptable, N/A = Not applicable) COMMENTS:
5.	How would you rate the dynamics/interaction between vendor personnel and your staff? (3 = Excellent; 2 = Satisfactory; 1 = Unsatisfactory; 0 = Unacceptable) COMMENTS:

6.	Who are/were the vendor's principal representatives involved in your project and how would y them individually? Would you, please, comment on the skills, knowledge, behaviors or other on which you based the rating?		
	(3 = Excellent; 2 = Satisfactory; 1 = Unsatisfactory; 0 = Unacceptable)		
	Name:	_Rating:	
	COMMENTS:		
7.	How satisfied are/were you with the products developed by the vendor? (3 = Excellent; 2 = Satisfactory; 1 = Unsatisfactory; 0 = Unacceptable, N/A = Not applicable COMMENTS:		
8.	With which aspect(s) of this vendor's services are/were you most services.	satisfied?	
9.	With which aspect(s) of this vendor's services are/were you least s COMMENTS:	atisfied?	
10.	Would you recommend this vendor's services to your organization COMMENTS:	again?	

APPENDIX F NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT

NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT

Complete, Sign and Return with your proposal.

I hereby affirm that: I am the	(insert title) and the duly
authorized representative of	(insert organization's
name) whose address is	
And, that I possess the legal authority to make this affidavit on acting.	behalf of myself and the firm for which I am
I affirm:	
1. I am fully informed respecting the preparation and content circumstances respecting such proposal.	nts of the attached proposal and of all pertinent
2. Such proposal is genuine and is not a collusive or sham	proposal.
3. Neither the said Offeror nor any of its officers, partners, or parties in interest, including this affiant, has in any value directly or indirectly with any Offeror, firm or person connection with the Contract for which the attached proffering a proposal in connection with the Contract, or has by agreement or collusion or communication or confere fix the price or prices in the attached proposal or of any or cost element of the proposal or the offer price of a collusion, conspiracy, connivance or unlawful agreen Council of City of Santa Fe, New Mexico or any person	way colluded, conspired, connived or agreed, in to submit a collusive or sham proposal in oposal has been submitted or to refrain from as in any manner, directly or indirectly, sought ence with any other Offeror, firm or person to other Offeror, or to fix any overhead, profit any other Offeror, or to secure through any ment any advantage against the Mayor and
4. The price or prices quoted in the attached proposal are collusion, conspiracy, connivance or unlawful agreem agents, representatives, owners, employees, or parties in declare and affirm under the penalties of perjury that the	ent on the part of the Offeror or any of its interest, including this affiant. I do solemnly
Signature	_
Printed Name	_
Title	_
Date	

APPENDIX G

CONFLICT OF INTEREST CONFLICT OF INTEREST STATEMENT FOR CONSULTING FIRMS

Complete, sign and return with your proposal.

The City of Santa Fe policy is to prevent personal or organizational conflict of interest, or the appearance of such conflict of interest, in the award and administration of City contracts and Purchase Orders.

The Offeror shall comply with all applicable provisions of the Governmental Conduct Act, Chapter 10, Article 16 NMSA 1978 and include a full disclosure of all potential organization conflicts of interest in the Proposal.

In addition to the advertising specialist, each key personnel shall also complete the Conflict of Interest Form below certifying that the entity has read and understands the City's policy regarding conflict of interest and the CFR. Each key personnel must also certify that there is no conflict of interest with the Project. If there is a conflict with the Project, then the advertising specialist and known key personnel needs to describe the conflict.

The advertising specialist agrees that, if after award, an organizational conflict of interest is discovered, the advertising specialist makes an immediate and full written disclosure to the City that includes a description of the action that the advertising specialist has taken or proposes to take to avoid or mitigate such conflicts. If an organizational conflict of interest is determined to exist, the City may, at its discretion, cancel the contract for the Project. If the advertising specialist was aware of an organizational conflict of interest prior to the award of the contract and did not disclose the conflict to the City, the City may terminate the contract for default.

The City may disqualify an Offeror if any of its key personnel belong to more than one Submitter organization/firm.

I,	certify that I/We have no personal or financial
interests and no present employmen	nt or activity which would be incompatible with this firm's
participation in any activity relate	d to the RFP or execution of the awarded contract for
Advertising Agency of Record. For	the duration of this firm's involvement in the Advertising
Agency of Record contract, this	firm agrees not to accept any gift, benefit, gratuity or
consideration, or begin a personal	l or financial interest in a party who is bidding and/or
proposing, or associated with a bid	der and/or Offeror on the Advertising Agency of Record
contract.	

I certify that this firm will keep all Advertising Agency of Record contract information confidential and secure. This organization will not copy, give or otherwise disclose such information to any other person unless the City of Santa Fe has on file a confidentiality

agreement signed by the other person, and the disclosure is authorized and necessary to the Advertising Agency of Record contract. I understand that if this firm leaves this Advertising Agency of Record contract before it ends, this firm must still keep all contract information confidential. I agree to follow any instructions provided by the City relating to the confidentiality of the Advertising Agency of Record contract information. I fully understand that any unauthorized disclosure made by this firm may be a basis for civil or criminal penalties. I agree to advise the City's Procurement Officer, at 505-955-6432 immediately in the event that I or another person within this organization either learn or have reason to believe that any person who has access to the Advertising Agency of Record contract confidential information has or intends to disclose that information in violation of this agreement.

This statement must be fully completed and signed by an authorized representative.

Company Name:	
Authorized Representative/Title:	
Phone Number:	
Fax Number:	
E-mail Address:	
Signature:	
Date:	

The above information is subject to verification by the City of Santa Fe. If the City finds a misrepresentation, the bid may be automatically disqualified from the procurement process or the contract may be canceled.

APPENDIX H LIVING WAGE ORDINANCE

CITY OF SANTA FE

Living Wage Ordinance

PURSUANT TO THE CITY OF SANTA FE LIVING WAGE ORDINANCE, SECTION 28-1 SFCC 1987 EFFECTIVE MARCH 1, 2023, ALL WORKERS WITHIN THE CITY OF SANTA FE SHALL BE PAID A LIVING WAGE OF

\$14.03 PER HOUR

The Santa Fe Living Wage Ordinance establishes minimum hourly wages. The March Living Wage increase corresponds to the increase in the Consumer Price Index (CPI).

Who is Required to Pay the Living Wage?

- Contractors for the City, that have a contract requiring the performance of a service but excluding purchases of goods;
- Businesses receiving assistance relating to economic development in the form of grants, subsidies, loan guarantees or industrial revenue bonds in excess of twenty-five thousand dollars (\$25,000) for the duration of the City grant or subsidy;
- · Businesses required to have a business license or registration from the City; and
- Nonprofit organizations, except for those whose primary source of funds is from Medicaid waivers.
- For workers who customarily receive more than one hundred dollars (\$100) per month in tips or commissions, any tips or commissions received and retained by a worker shall be counted as wages and credited towards satisfaction of the Living Wage provided that, for tipped workers, all tips received by such workers are retained by the workers, except that the pooling of tips among workers shall be permitted.
- All employers required to have a business license or registration from the City of Santa Fe ("City")
 must pay at least the adjusted Living Wage to employees for all hours worked within the Santa Fe
 city limits.





Scan to view more Information, including the Living Wage Ordinance or visit:

EFECTIVO DESDE EL DÍA PRIMERO DE MARZO DE 2023 PARA TODOS LOS TRABAJADORES QUE LABOREN DENTRO DE LOS LÍMITES DE LA CIUDAD DE SANTA FE EL SALARIO MÍNIMO ESTABLECIDO QUE DEBERÁ SER PAGADO ES DE

\$14.03 POR HORA

La ciudad de Santa Fe establece salario mínimo por hora. Desde el Marzo el incremento de salario, corresponde con el aumento en el índice de precios al consumidor (IPC).

¿Quién está obligado a pagar el salario?

- La ciudad a todos los trabajadores a tiempo completo permanentes contratados por la ciudad;
- Contratistas para la ciudad, tiene un contrato que requiere la prestación de un servicio, pero excluyendo las compras de mercancías;
- Empresas reciben asistencia en relación con el desarrollo económico en forma de becas, subsidios, garantías de préstamos o bonos industriales de ingresos superiores a 25 mil dólares (\$25,000) para la duración de la beca de ciudad o de subvención;
- Empresasrequieren contar con la licencia o el registro de la ciudad; y
- Organizaciones sin fines de lucro, con excepción de aquellos cuya principal fuente de fondos es de exenciones de Medicaid.
- Para los trabajadores que habitualmente reciben más de cien dólares (\$100) por mes en consejos o comisiones, consejos o comisiones recibidas y retenida por un trabajador serán contados como salarios y acreditados hacia la satisfacción de los salario siempre que, para los trabajadores reciben propinas, todos los consejos recibidos por estos trabajadores son retenidos por los trabajadores, salvo que se permitirá la puesta en común de consejos entre los trabajadores.
- Todos los empleadores requieren, por ley, tener una licencia o registro de la ciudad de Santa Fe, deben pagar al menos el salario ajustado a los empleados de todas las horas trabajadas dentro de los límites de la ciudad de Santa Fe.





Más información, incluyendo la ordenanza del salario, está disponible en

www.santafenm.gov/living_wage_information

APPENDIX I

DRAFT CONTRACT

The Agreement included in this Appendix I represents the contract the City intends to use to make an award. The City of Santa Fe reserves the right to modify the Agreement prior to, or during, the award process, as necessary.

APPENDIX I

DRAFT CONTRACT

The Agreement included in this Appendix C represents the contract the City intends to use to make an award. The City of Santa Fe reserves the right to modify the Agreement prior to, or during, the award process, as necessary.

Item#		
Munis Contract#		

CITY OF SANTA FE

PROFESSIONAL SERVICES AGREEMENT REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS

THIS AGREEMENT is made and entered into by and between the City of Santa Fe, New Mexico, hereinafter referred to as the "City," and **NAME OF CONTRACTOR**, hereinafter referred to as the "Contractor," and is effective as of the date set forth below upon which it is executed by the Parties.

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the Chief Procurement Officer of the City has made the determination that this Agreement is in accordance with the provisions of the New Mexico Procurement Code (NMSA 1978, 13-1-28 et seq.) pursuant to NMSA 1978, § 13-1-95.2.E; and NMSA 1978, § 13-1-111.

WHEREAS, the Contractor is one of such requisite and qualifications and is willing to engage with the City for professional services, in accordance with the terms and conditions hereinafter set out, and the Contractor understanding and consenting to the foregoing is willing to render such professional services as outlined in the Agreement; and

WHEREAS, the Contractor does hereby accept its designation as an advertising agency, rendering services related to advertising, marketing, and media services for the City, as set forth in this Agreement; and

WHEREAS, it is agreed by the parties that the performance of the professional services is for a period of four years, as directed by the City.

NOW, THEREFORE, the parties hereby agree as follows:

1. Scope of Work.

In collaboration with Tourism Santa Fe (TSF), the Contractor shall perform the following Scope of Work for the purpose of increasing tourism in the city of Santa Fe and building on the success and momentum of The City Different Brand (Brand):

A. Knowledge of Santa Fe as a Premier Travel Destination:

1) Offeror must demonstrate their knowledge of Santa Fe and the Northern New Mexico market, its culture and tourism centric offerings, and detail how your agency will further the success and momentum of The City Different brand.

B. <u>Integrated Advertising Campaign and Comprehensive Media</u>:

- 1) Have an intimate knowledge of Santa Fe and its pillars that set the destination apart from other destinations in the city's competitive set. These pillars should include, but are not limited to visual & performing arts, culture, history, unique cuisine, outdoor adventures, rest and relaxation, and world class shopping.
- 2) Responsible for the creative development, production, trafficking/distribution, media placement, and ongoing collaboration and account services for TSF to further strengthen the Brand's effectiveness.
- 3) Identify target markets including prioritized domestic fly markets, regional drive markets, and in state travelers.
- 4) Employ marketing strategies using both traditional and new media elements, including, but not limited to print, television, out of home, digital display, online video, digital native content, paid social media, strategic marketing partnerships, and experiential marketing.

C. Agency Collaboration:

- 1) The account director should be an experienced leader, proactive, detail-oriented, be committed to objectives and needs to have the ability to *make things happen* at the agency.
- 2) The team should understand Destination Management Organization (DMO) marketing and share with the client the excitement and passion for the growth of the world-renowned City of Santa Fe. Strong project management and budget skills as well as proactive thinking and planning are a must. It is also important that the team be able to work in a collaborative way and be committed to a long-term partnership with TSF, creative partners, and community tourism related businesses.
- 3) Function as a committed, deeply immersed member of the TSF marketing team. Be capable of providing high level counsel on a range of issues from defining the overall Santa Fe brand, developing comprehensive messaging to prospective visitors and specific programs designed to meet the needs of individual Santa Fe stakeholder

- groups such as city government, the hospitality community, the arts community, and various other important constituents. Will be required to participate in TSF creative meetings (conference calls) on a weekly and quarterly basis.
- 4) Must have a track record of innovative and strategically grounded marketing/branding work. Explain how a high-level brand strategy translates into more visitors to the destination.
- 5) Be available upon reasonable notice to plan and review work in progress under the terms of this Agreement.
- 6) Collaborate with TSF, as appropriate, in the development of strategic plans that integrate advertising activities and other TSF programs including but not limited to web development, social media, public relations, meetings and conferences, and tourism trade.
- 7) Assist in presenting TSF's advertising objectives, strategic plans and creative direction to industry partners, in legislative meetings, and in public forums. Travel expenses associated with planning or presentations are the responsibility of the Contractor.
- 8) Collaborate with TSF and submit a yearly advertising plan that will be a strategic component of the Marketing Plan that designates target markets and is supported by statistics and research required to achieve goals. In addition, on a yearly basis perform market research to inform and guide the advertising decisions.

D. Agency Services:

- 1) Submit a budget tracker showing a detailed breakdown of all production and media budgets, amount committed to date, and amount billed to date no later than the tenth business day of the following month. Failure to provide an updated budget tracking may result in the delay of future payments directly related the reports but will not result in a delay in payment of monthly fees. Also, provide a production expense estimate, which must be submitted and approved prior to invoicing. Invoices should include line-item detail with any variance vs. estimate explained.
- 2) Submit a report on the effectiveness of the campaign(s) to TSF Marketing Director on a quarterly basis. The report shall include cost per inquiry, return on the advertising dollar investment (ROI), and any/all tracking mechanisms deemed appropriate by TSF.

E. Production:

1) Develop, design, and produce advertising copy, layouts, designs and artwork for print, broadcast, radio, outdoor, interactive, audiovisual and on-line media and deliver such material to TSF for approval by TSF Director of Marketing, and then to advertising media, printer, broadcaster, internet provider or producer upon approval on time. Creative design and production include promotions and other projects as deemed necessary by TSF. Before releasing any material, including all forms of advertisement, to the media, obtain approval for all final layouts, copy or artwork from TSF Director of Marketing. Final material shall be submitted to TSF for approval at least 24 hours in advance of release date.

F. Advertising and Media Buys:

- 1) Arrange for all media to be billed at the net cost of time or space directly to the Contractor, which shall be paid from funds designated for media buys. Place written orders for time or space in advertising media and maintaining the records of all insertion orders, tear sheets, invoices, and all other billing information for a minimum of three (3) years. Notify TSF Director of Marketing when prepayment of advertisement and/or production is required.
- G. Website development, public relations, local marketing, collateral production, and day-to-day social media management are NOT within the scope of this contract.

2. Standard of Performance; Licenses.

- A. The Contractor represents that Contractor possesses the personnel, experience and knowledge necessary to perform the services described under this Agreement.
- B. The Contractor agrees to obtain and maintain throughout the term of this Agreement, all applicable professional and business licenses required by law, for itself, its employees, agents, representatives and subcontractors.

3. Compensation.

- A. The total amount payable to the Contractor under this Agreement, excluding/including gross receipts tax and expenses, shall not exceed (AMOUNT) for the term of this Agreement.
 - 1) The City shall pay to the Contractor in full payment for services satisfactorily performed pursuant to the Scope of Work at the rate of:
 - a. IN FY24: (07/01/2023 thru 06/30/2024)
 - b. IN FY25: (07/01/2024 thru 06/30/2025)
 - c. IN FY26: (07/01/2025 thru 06/30/2026)
 - d. IN FY27: (07/01/2026 thru 06/30/2027)
- B. Payment in future fiscal years is subject to availability of funds pursuant to the Appropriations Paragraph set forth below and to any negotiations between the parties from year to year pursuant to Paragraph 1, Scope of Work, and to approval by the City. All invoices MUST BE received by the City no later than fifteen (15) days after the termination of the Fiscal Year in which the services were delivered. Invoices received after such date WILL NOT BE PAID.)
- C. Contractor must submit a detailed statement accounting for all services performed and expenses incurred. If the City finds that the services are not acceptable, within thirty days after the date of receipt of written notice from the Contractor that payment is requested, it shall provide the Contractor a letter of exception explaining the defect or objection to the services, and outlining steps the Contractor may take to provide remedial action. Upon certification by the City that the services have been received and accepted, payment shall be tendered to the Contractor within thirty days after the

date of acceptance. If payment is made by mail, the payment shall be deemed tendered on the date it is postmarked. However, the City shall not incur late charges, interest, or penalties for failure to make payment within the time specified herein.

4. Term.

THIS AGREEMENT SHALL NOT BECOME EFFECTIVE UNTIL APPROVED BY THE CITY. This Agreement shall terminate on **DATE** unless terminated pursuant to paragraph 5 (Termination), or paragraph 5 (Appropriations). The City reserves the right to renew the contract on an annual basis by mutual Agreement not exceed a total of four (4) years in accordance with NMSA 1978, §§ 13-1-150 through 152.

5. Termination.

- Termination. This Agreement may be terminated by either of the parties hereto Α. upon written notice delivered to the other party at least thirty (30) days prior to the intended date of termination. Except as otherwise allowed or provided under this Agreement, the City's sole liability upon such termination shall be to pay for acceptable work performed prior to the Contractor's receipt of the notice of termination, if the City is the terminating party, or the Contractor's sending of the notice of termination, if the Contractor is the terminating party; provided, however, that a notice of termination shall not nullify or otherwise affect either party's liability for pre-termination defaults under or breaches of this Agreement. The Contractor shall submit an invoice for such work within thirty (30) days of receiving or sending the notice of termination. Notwithstanding the foregoing, this Agreement may be terminated immediately upon written notice to the Contractor if the Contractor becomes unable to perform the services contracted for, as determined by the City or if, during the term of this Agreement, the Contractor or any of its officers, employees or agents is indicted for fraud, embezzlement or other crime due to misuse of City funds or due to the Appropriations paragraph herein. THIS PROVISION IS NOT EXCLUSIVE AND DOES NOT WAIVE THE City's OTHER LEGAL RIGHTS AND REMEDIES CAUSED BY THE CONTRACTOR'S DEFAULT/BREACH OF THIS AGREEMENT.
- B. <u>Termination Management</u>. Immediately upon receipt by either the City or the Contractor of notice of termination of this Agreement, the Contractor shall: 1) not incur any further obligations for salaries, services or any other expenditure of funds under this Agreement without written approval of the City; 2) comply with all directives issued by the City in the notice of termination as to the performance of work under this Agreement; and 3) take such action as the City shall direct for the protection, preservation, retention or transfer of all property titled to the City and records generated under this Agreement. Any non-expendable personal property or equipment provided to or purchased by the Contractor with contract funds shall become property of the City upon termination and shall be submitted to the City as soon as practicable.

6. Appropriations.

The terms of this Agreement are contingent upon sufficient appropriations and authorization being made by the City Council for the performance of this Agreement. If sufficient appropriations and authorization are not made by the City Council, this Agreement shall terminate

immediately upon written notice being given by the City to the Contractor. The City's decision as to whether sufficient appropriations are available shall be accepted by the Contractor and shall be final. If the City proposes an amendment to the Agreement to unilaterally reduce funding, the Contractor shall have the option to terminate the Agreement or to agree to the reduced funding, within thirty (30) days of receipt of the proposed amendment.

7. Status of Contractor.

The Contractor and its agents and employees are independent contractors performing professional services for the City and are not employees of the City. The Contractor and its agents and employees shall not accrue leave, retirement, insurance, bonding, use of City vehicles, or any other benefits afforded to employees of the City as a result of this Agreement. The Contractor acknowledges that all sums received hereunder are reportable by the Contractor for tax purposes, including without limitation, self-employment and business income tax. The Contractor agrees not to purport to bind the City unless the Contractor has express written authority to do so, and then only within the strict limits of that authority.

8. Assignment.

The Contractor shall not assign or transfer any interest in this Agreement or assign any claims for money due or to become due under this Agreement without the prior written approval of the City.

9. Subcontracting.

The Contractor shall not subcontract any portion of the services to be performed under this Agreement without the prior written approval of the City. No such subcontract shall relieve the primary Contractor from its obligations and liabilities under this Agreement, nor shall any subcontract obligate direct payment from the City.

10. Release.

Final payment of the amounts due under this Agreement shall operate as a release of the City, its officers and employees from all liabilities, claims and obligations whatsoever arising from or under this Agreement.

11. Confidentiality.

Any confidential information provided to or developed by the Contractor in the performance of this Agreement shall be kept confidential and shall not be made available to any individual or organization by the Contractor without the prior written approval of the City.

12. Product of Service -- Copyright.

All materials developed or acquired by the Contractor under this Agreement shall become the property of the City and shall be delivered to the City no later than the termination date of this Agreement. Nothing developed or produced, in whole or in part, by the Contractor under this Agreement shall be the subject of an application for copyright or other claim of ownership by or on behalf of the Contractor.

13. Conflict of Interest; Governmental Conduct Act.

- A. The Contractor represents and warrants that it presently has no interest and, during the term of this Agreement, shall not acquire any interest, direct or indirect, which would conflict in any manner or degree with the performance or services required under the Agreement.
- B. The Contractor further represents and warrants that it has complied with, and, during the term of this Agreement, will continue to comply with, and that this Agreement complies with all applicable provisions of the Governmental Conduct Act, Chapter 10, Article 16 NMSA 1978.
- C. Contractor's representations and warranties in Paragraphs A and B of this Article 13 are material representations of fact upon which the City relied when this Agreement was entered into by the parties. Contractor shall provide immediate written notice to the City if, at any time during the term of this Agreement, Contractor learns that Contractor's representations and warranties in Paragraphs A and B of this Article 12 were erroneous on the effective date of this Agreement or have become erroneous by reason of new or changed circumstances. If it is later determined that Contractor's representations and warranties in Paragraphs A and B of this Article 12 were erroneous on the effective date of this Agreement or have become erroneous by reason of new or changed circumstances, in addition to other remedies available to the City and notwithstanding anything in the Agreement to the contrary, the City may immediately terminate the Agreement.
- D. All terms defined in the Governmental Conduct Act have the same meaning in this section.

14. Amendment.

- A. This Agreement shall not be altered, changed or amended except by instrument in writing executed by the parties hereto and all other required signatories.
- B. If the City proposes an amendment to the Agreement to unilaterally reduce funding due to budget or other considerations, the Contractor shall, within thirty (30) days of receipt of the proposed Amendment, have the option to terminate the Agreement, pursuant to the termination provisions as set forth in Article 4 herein, or to agree to the reduced funding.

15. Entire Agreement.

This Agreement, together with any other documents incorporated herein by reference and all related Exhibits and Schedules constitutes the sole and entire agreement of the Parties with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement, and supersedes all prior and contemporaneous understandings, agreements, representations, and warranties, both written and oral, with respect to the subject matter. In the event of any inconsistency between the statements in the body of this Agreement, and the related Exhibits and Schedules, the statements in the body of this Agreement shall control.

16. Penalties for violation of law.

The Procurement Code, Sections 13-1-28 through 13-1-199, NMSA 1978, imposes civil

and criminal penalties for its violation. In addition, the New Mexico criminal statutes impose felony penalties for illegal bribes, gratuities and kickbacks.

17. Equal Opportunity Compliance.

The Contractor agrees to abide by all federal and state laws and rules and regulations, and Santa Fe City Code, pertaining to equal employment opportunity. In accordance with all such laws of the State of New Mexico, the Contractor assures that no person in the United States shall, on the grounds of race, religion, color, national origin, ancestry, sex, age, physical or mental handicap, or serious medical condition, spousal affiliation, sexual orientation or gender identity, be excluded from employment with or participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be otherwise subjected to discrimination under any program or activity performed under this Agreement. If Contractor is found not to be in compliance with these requirements during the life of this Agreement, Contractor agrees to take appropriate steps to correct these deficiencies.

18. Applicable Law.

The laws of the State of New Mexico shall govern this Agreement, without giving effect to its choice of law provisions. Venue shall be proper only in a New Mexico court of competent jurisdiction in accordance with NMSA 1978, sec. 38-3-2. By execution of this Agreement, Contractor acknowledges and agrees to the jurisdiction of the courts of the State of New Mexico over any and all lawsuits arising under or out of any term of this Agreement.

19. Workers Compensation.

The Contractor agrees to comply with state laws and rules applicable to workers compensation benefits for its employees. If the Contractor fails to comply with the Workers Compensation Act and applicable rules when required to do so, this Agreement may be terminated by the City.

20. Professional Liability Insurance.

Contractor shall maintain professional liability insurance throughout the term of this Agreement providing a minimum coverage in the amount required under the New Mexico Tort Claims Act. The Contractor shall furnish the City with proof of insurance of Contractor's compliance with the provisions of this section as a condition prior to performing services under this Agreement.

21. Other Insurance.

If the services contemplated under this Agreement will be performed on or in City facilities or property, Contractor shall maintain in force during the entire term of this Agreement, the following insurance coverage(s), naming the City as additional insured.

A. Commercial General Liability insurance shall be written on an occurrence basis and be a broad as ISO Form CG 00 01 with limits not less than \$2,000,000 per occurrence and

\$2,000,000 in the aggregate for claims against bodily injury, personal and advertising injury, and property damage. Said policy shall include broad form Contractual Liability coverage and be

endorsed to name the City of Santa Fe their officials, officers, employees, and agents as additional insureds.

- B. Broader Coverage and Limits. The insurance requirements under this Agreement shall be the greater of (1) the minimum coverage and limits specified in this Agreement, or (2) the broader coverage and maximum limits of coverage of any insurance policy or proceeds available to the Named Insured. It is agreed that these insurance requirements shall not in any way act to reduce coverage that is broader or that includes higher limits than the minimums required herein. No representation is made that the minimum insurance requirements of this Agreement are sufficient to cover the obligations of Contractor hereunder.
- C. Contractor shall maintain the above insurance for the term of this Agreement and name the City as an additional insured and provide for 30 days cancellation notice on any Certificate of Insurance form furnished by Contractor. Such certificate shall also specifically state the coverage provided under the policy is primary over any other valid and collectible insurance and provide a waiver of subrogation.

22. Records and Financial Audit.

The Contractor shall maintain detailed time and expenditure records that indicate the date; time, nature and cost of services rendered during the Agreement's term and effect and retain them for a period of three (3) years from the date of final payment under this Agreement. The records shall be subject to inspection by the City. The City shall have the right to audit billings both before and after payment. Payment under this Agreement shall not foreclose the right of the City to recover excessive or illegal payments

23. Indemnification.

The Contractor shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless the City from all actions, proceeding, claims, demands, costs, damages, attorneys' fees and all other liabilities and expenses of any kind from any source which may arise out of the performance of this Agreement, caused by the negligent act or failure to act of the Contractor, its officers, employees, servants, subcontractors or agents, or if caused by the actions of any client of the Contractor resulting in injury or damage to persons or property during the time when the Contractor or any officer, agent, employee, servant or subcontractor thereof has or is performing services pursuant to this Agreement. In the event that any action, suit or proceeding related to the services performed by the Contractor or any officer, agent, employee, servant or subcontractor under this Agreement is brought against the Contractor, the Contractor shall, as soon as practicable but no later than two (2) days after it receives notice thereof, notify the legal counsel of the City.

24. New Mexico Tort Claims Act.

Any liability incurred by the City of Santa Fe in connection with this Agreement is subject to the immunities and limitations of the New Mexico Tort Claims Act, Section 41-4-1, et. seq. NMSA 1978, as amended. The City and its "public employees" as defined in the New Mexico Tort Claims Act, do not waive sovereign immunity, do not waive any defense and do not waive any limitation of liability pursuant to law. No provision in this Agreement modifies or waives any provision of the New Mexico Tort Claims Act.

25. Invalid Term or Condition.

If any term or condition of this Agreement shall be held invalid or unenforceable, the remainder of this Agreement shall not be affected and shall be valid and enforceable.

26. Enforcement of Agreement.

A party's failure to require strict performance of any provision of this Agreement shall not waive or diminish that party's right thereafter to demand strict compliance with that or any other provision. No waiver by a party of any of its rights under this Agreement shall be effective unless express and in writing, and no effective waiver by a party of any of its rights shall be effective to waive any other rights.

27. Notices.

Any notice required to be given to either party by this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be delivered in person, by courier service or by U.S. mail, either first class or certified, return receipt requested, postage prepaid, as follows:

To the City: [Jordan Guenther, 201 W. Marcy Street, Santa Fe, NM 87501 and jguenther@santafenm.gov]

To the Contractor: [insert name, address and email].

28. Authority.

If Contractor is other than a natural person, the individual(s) signing this Agreement on behalf of Contractor represents and warrants that he or she has the power and authority to bind Contractor, and that no further action, resolution, or approval from Contractor is necessary to enter into a binding contract.

29. Merger.

This Agreement incorporates all the Agreements, covenants and understandings between the parties hereto concerning the subject matter hereof, and all such covenants, Agreements and understandings have been merged into this written Agreement. No prior Agreement or understanding, oral or otherwise, of the parties or their agents shall be valid or enforceable unless embodied in this Agreement.

30. Non-Collusion.

In signing this Agreement, the Contractor certifies the Contractor has not, either directly or indirectly, entered into action in restraint of free competitive bidding in connection with this offer submitted to the City's Chief Procurement Officer.

31. Default/Breach.

In case of Default and/or Breach by the Contractor, for any reason whatsoever, the City may procure the goods or services from another source and hold the Contractor responsible for any resulting excess costs and/or damages, including but not limited to, direct damages, indirect

damages, consequential damages, special damages and the City may also seek all other remedies under the terms of this Agreement and under law or equity.

32. Equitable Remedies.

The Contractor acknowledges that its failure to comply with any provision of this Agreement will cause the City irrevocable harm and that a remedy at law for such a failure would be an inadequate remedy for the City, and the Contractor consents to the City 's obtaining from a court of competent jurisdiction, specific performance, or injunction, or any other equitable relief in order to enforce such compliance. The City's rights to obtain equitable relief pursuant to this Agreement shall be in addition to, and not in lieu of, any other remedy that the City may have under applicable law, including, but not limited to, monetary damages.

33. Default and Force Majeure.

The City reserves the right to cancel all or any part of any orders placed under this Agreement without cost to the City, if the Contractor fails to meet the provisions of this Agreement and, except as otherwise provided herein, to hold the Contractor liable for any excess cost occasioned by the City due to the Contractor's default. The Contractor shall not be liable for any excess costs if failure to perform the order arises out of causes beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of the Contractor; such causes include, but are not restricted to, acts of God or the public enemy, acts of the State or Federal Government, fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, strikes, freight embargoes, unusually severe weather and defaults of subcontractors due to any of the above, unless the City shall determine that the supplies or services to be furnished by the subcontractor were obtainable from other sources in sufficient time to permit the Contractor to meet the required delivery scheduled. The rights and remedies of the City provided in this Clause shall not be exclusive and are in addition to any other rights now being provided by law or under this Agreement.

signature by the required approval authorities below. CITY OF SANTA FE: CONTRACTOR: ALAN WEBBER, MAYOR NAME DATE:_____ TITLE DATE:_____ CRS#____ Registration # ATTEST: KRISTINE BUSTOS MIHELCIC, CITY CLERK CITY ATTORNEY'S OFFICE (REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS): Marcos Martinez SENIOR ASSISTANT CITY ATTORNEY APPROVED FOR FINANCES: EMILY K. OSTER, FINANCE DIRECTOR

Org. Name/Org#.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Agreement as of the date of the